

LUND UNIVERSITY

Breast Tomosynthesis in Screening - Benefits and Challenges

Johnson, Kristin

2023

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Johnson, K. (2023). Breast Tomosynthesis in Screening - Benefits and Challenges. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Department of Translational Medicine]. Lund University, Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors: 1

Creative Commons License: Unspecified

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Breast Tomosynthesis in Screening Benefits and Challenges

KRISTIN JOHNSON

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSLATIONAL MEDICINE | FACULTY OF MEDICINE | LUND UNIVERSITY



Breast Tomosynthesis in Screening

Breast Tomosynthesis in Screening

Benefits and Challenges

Kristin Johnson M.D.



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

by due permission of the Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Sweden. To be defended at Department of Radiology and Physiology in Lecture Room 2005/2007 Skåne University Hospital, Malmö on 3 February 2023 at 9 a.m.

> Faculty opponent Professor Fiona Gilbert, Cambridge University, UK

Organization	Document name
LUND UNIVERSITY	Doctoral Dissertation, Series 2023:11
Faculty of Medicine Department of Translational Medicine Radiology Diagnostics, Malmö	Date of issue 2023-02-03
Author: Kristin Johnson	Sponsoring organization
Title and subtitle Breast Tomosynthesis in Screening – Benefits and Challenges	

Abstract

Background: Mammography has limited sensitivity in screening. Breast tomosynthesis, a form of pseudo-3D mammography, could potentially complement or replace mammography due to its ability to reduce the effects of overlapping tissue.

Aim: To investigate the use and potential benefits and negative side effects of breast tomosynthesis in screening.

Methods: The Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial was a prospective population-based, paired trial comparing stand-alone one-view breast tomosynthesis with standard two-view mammography in the screening programme in the city of Malmö, Sweden. The images were double-read and scored in two separate reading arms. Measures of diagnostic accuracy, tumour characteristics and false-positive recall rates were assessed. The interval cancer rate in the trial was compared with that in an age-matched contemporary control group screened with mammography.

Results: In total 21 691 women, aged 40 to 74, were invited to participate, 14 848 of which were included in the final analyses (mean age 57 years). The detection rate and sensitivity were higher in breast tomosynthesis than in mammography: 8.7 per 1000 screened women vs. 6.5 per 1000 screened women (95% confidence interval (CI) 7.3-10.3 vs. 5.2-7.9; p<0.0001) and 81.1% vs. 60.4% (95% CI: 74.2-86.9 vs. 52.3-68.0), respectively. The specificity of breast tomosynthesis was lower than mammography: 9.7.2% vs. 98.1% (95% CI: 97.0-97.5 vs. 97.9-98.3). The tumour characteristics of the additional breast cancers detected with breast tomosynthesis only were in general similar to those of tumours detected in mammography screening. The interval cancer rate in breast tomosynthesis screening was lower in the control group: 1.6 per 1000 screened women, compared to 2.8 per 1000 screened women in those screened with mammography with age-adjusted odds ratio, 0.6 (95% CI: 0.3-0.9); p=0.02. The false-positive recall rate was higher in breast tomosynthesis than in mammography: 1.6% (95% CI: 0.7-1.0).

Conclusions: Breast tomosynthesis can play an important role in screening due to earlier detection and, more importantly, a reduced interval cancer rate, with an acceptable rate of false positives, compared to standard mammography screening. Further studies are needed to evaluate if benefits are sustained in consecutive breast tomosynthesis screening rounds.

Key words: Mammography, breast tomosynthesis, breast cancer, screening				
Classification system and/or index terms (if any)				
Supplementary bibliographical information		Language: English		
ISSN and key title 1652-8220		ISBN 978-91-8021-350-9		
Recipient's notes	Number of pages 73	Price		
	Security classification			

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature

Kuth Joy

Date 2022-12-12

Breast Tomosynthesis in Screening

Benefits and Challenges

Kristin Johnson M.D.



Cover illustration by Magnus Johnson

Copyright pp 1-73 Kristin Johnson

Paper 1 © Elsevier

Paper 2 © Radiological Society of North America Journals

Paper 3 © Radiological Society of North America Journals

Paper 4 © the Authors (unpublished manuscript)

Faculty of Medicine Department of Translational Medicine, Radiology Diagnostics Lund University, Sweden

ISBN 978-91-8021-350-9 ISSN 1652-8220

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2022



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se MADE IN SWEDEN

To my family



Contents

List of papers	11
Thesis at a glance	13
Abstract	15
Screening med 3D-mammografi	17
Abbreviations	19
Introduction and aims	21
Breast cancer and breast imaging	23
Breast cancer	
Breast cancer types	23
Breast cancer treatment	
Breast density	27
Breast imaging	
Mammography	
Breast tomosynthesis	
Ultrasound	
Magnetic resonance imaging	
Breast cancer screening and statistics	35
False-positive recalls	
Interval cancers	
Overdiagnosis	
Screening biases	
Screening controversies	
Statistics	
Measurement of diagnostic accuracy	
Screening measures	
Statistical tests	
Summary of the studies	41
Subjects and methods	41
The Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial	41

Tumour characteristics of cancers in breast tomosynthesis screening 4	-2
Interval cancers in screening with breast tomosynthesis4	3
False-positive recalls4	.5
Results	7
Screening performance of breast tomosynthesis in screening4	7
Similar tumour characteristics with breast tomosynthesis and	
mammography4	.8
Reduced interval cancer rate in breast tomosynthesis screening4	.9
False-positive recall rate reduced over time5	0
Discussion	3
Screening with breast tomosynthesis5	3
Limitations of the Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial5	5
Methodological considerations5	7
Conclusions	<i>;</i> 9
Future perspectives6	51
Acknowledgements	53
References	5

List of papers

This thesis is based on the following papers, which will be referred to in the thesis by their Roman numerals, I-IV. The papers are appended at the end of the thesis.

- I. One-view breast tomosynthesis versus two-view mammography in the Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial (MBTST): a prospective, populationbased, diagnostic accuracy study Zackrisson S, Lang K, Rosso A, Johnson K, Dustler M, Fornvik D, Fornvik H, Sartor H, Timberg P, Tingberg A and Andersson I Lancet Oncology. 2018. 19(11):1493-1503
- II. Tumor characteristics and molecular subtypes in breast cancer screening with digital breast tomosynthesis – Results from the population-based Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial Johnson K, Zackrisson S, Rosso A, Sartor H, Saal L, Andersson I and Lång K *Radiology*. 2019. 293(2): 273-281
- III. Interval breast cancer rates and tumor characteristics in the prospective population-based Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial (MBTST) Johnson K, Lång K, Ikeda D, Åkesson A, Andersson I and Zackrisson S *Radiology*. 2021. 229(3): 559-564
- IV. False positive recalls in the Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial Johnson K, Olinder J, Rosso A, Andersson I, Lång K and Zackrisson S Submitted

Thesis at a glance

Study	Question	Method	Results and Conclusions
I	How accurate is one-view breast tomosynthesis compared to standard two- view mammography in breast cancer screening?	Prospective paired Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial (MBTST) with 14 848 participating women, examined with breast tomosynthesis and mammography on one screening occasion.	Thirty-four percent higher cancer detection rate with one-view breast tomosynthesis compared to two- view mammography. One-view breast tomosynthesis is a feasible screening method.
II	Do the tumour character- istics of breast cancers detected with breast tomosynthesis differ from breast cancers detected with mammography?	The tumour characteristics of additional cancers detected with only breast tomosynthesis were compared to the tumour characteristics of cancers detected with mammography.	The tumour characteristics in the two groups were similar, suggesting that breast tomosynthesis would not necessarily change the panorama of tumour characteristics of screen- detected breast cancer.
III	Is the interval cancer rate reduced after screening with breast tomosynthesis compared to screening with mammography?	The interval cancer rate in the MBTST was compared with the interval cancer rate in an age-matched contemporary control group screened with mammography.	The interval cancer rate after screening with breast tomosynthesis was significantly reduced compared to the control group, and might translate into screening benefits.
IV	What is the false-positive recall rate in breast tomosynthesis compared to that in mammography, and what is the radiographic appearance of false-positive findings?	The false-positive recall rates in the MBTST were compared and false-positive findings were classified according to radiographic appearance.	A higher false-positive recall rate was found with breast tomosynthesis than with mammography, mainly due to more stellate findings, especially during the first year of the trial.

Abstract

Background: Mammography has limited sensitivity in screening. Breast tomosynthesis, a form of pseudo-3D mammography, could potentially complement or replace mammography due to its ability to reduce the effects of overlapping tissue.

Aim: To investigate the use and potential benefits and negative side effects of breast tomosynthesis in screening.

Methods: The Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial was a prospective population-based, paired trial comparing stand-alone one-view breast tomosynthesis with standard two-view mammography in the screening programme in the city of Malmö, Sweden. The images were double-read and scored in two separate reading arms. Measures of diagnostic accuracy, tumour characteristics and false-positive recall rates were assessed. The interval cancer rate in the trial was compared with that in an age-matched contemporary control group screened with mammography.

Results: In total 21 691 women, aged 40 to 74, were invited to participate, 14 848 of which were included in the final analyses (mean age 57 years). The detection rate and sensitivity were higher in breast tomosynthesis than in mammography: 8.7 per 1000 screened women vs. 6.5 per 1000 screened women (95% confidence interval (CI) 7.3-10.3 vs. 5.2-7.9; p<0.0001) and 81.1% vs. 60.4% (95% CI: 74.2-86.9 vs. 52.3-68.0), respectively. The specificity of breast tomosynthesis was lower than mammography: 97.2% vs. 98.1% (95% CI: 97.0-97.5 vs. 97.9-98.3). The tumour characteristics of the additional breast cancers detected with breast tomosynthesis only were in general similar to those of tumours detected in mammography screening. The interval cancer rate in breast tomosynthesis screening was lower in the control group: 1.6 per 1000 screened women, compared to 2.8 per 1000 screened women in those screened with mammography with age-adjusted odds ratio, 0.6 (95% CI: 0.3-0.9); p=0.02. The false-positive recall rate was higher in breast tomosynthesis than in mammography: 1.6% (95% CI: 1.4-1.8) vs. 0.8% (95% CI: 0.7-1.0).

Conclusions: Breast tomosynthesis can play an important role in screening due to earlier detection and, more importantly, a reduced interval cancer rate, with an acceptable rate of false positives, compared to standard mammography screening. Further studies are needed to evaluate if benefits are sustained in consecutive breast tomosynthesis screening rounds.

Screening med 3D-mammografi

Bröstcancer är den vanligaste cancerformen hos kvinnor i världen och i Sverige drabbas fler än var tionde kvinna någon gång under sin livstid. Tidig upptäckt av bröstcancer leder ofta till en bättre prognos och ökad chans till överlevnad. Syftet med screening är att upptäcka bröstcancer innan den har hunnit ge symptom. I Sverige erbjuds alla kvinnor mellan 40 och 74 år att delta i bröstcancerscreening. Bland kvinnor i det åldersintervallet är ca två tredjedelar av bröstcancerfallen diagnosticerade med hjälp av screening. Undersökningen som genomförs i screeningen är mammografi, dvs röntgen av brösten, och ger en tvådimensionell bild av bröstet. Bröst har olika utseende på mammografi-bilder, bland annat beroende på hur mycket körtelvävnad som bröstet innehåller. Körtelvävnad, men även cancer, är vitt på bilden vilket gör att cancer kan skymmas av normal körtelvävnad och är då svårare att upptäcka. Med 3D-mammografi, även kallat brösttomosyntes, tas flera bilder av bröstet med en röntgenapparat som rör sig i en båge ovanför bröstet. Eftersom bilderna tas från olika vinklar kan den skymmande effekten från normal bröstkörtelvävnad minska när man skapar 3D-bilderna. Därför har 3D-mammografi föreslagits som ett alternativ för att förbättra upptäckt av bröstcancer i screening.

Syftet med studierna i den här avhandlingen är att utvärdera 3D-mammografi jämfört med vanlig mammografi i bröstcancerscreening. När en ny metod ska utvärderas i screening är det många aspekter som man behöver ta med i beräkningarna. Ett viktigt mått på om den nya metoden, 3D-mammografi, är bättre än den gamla, mammografi, är andelen cancerfall som upptäcks med respektive metod. Det är också viktigt att ta reda på vilka typer av bröstcancer som metoderna hjälper till att diagnosticera, eftersom olika typer av bröstcancer har olika prognos. Ett sätt att undersöka om 3D-mammografi diagnosticerar bröstcancer som är snabbväxande och mer elakartad är att utvärdera det som kallas för intervallcancer, cancer som diagnosticeras mellan screeningtillfällen, eftersom de typerna av bröstcancer ofta har sämre prognos.

Något annat som ofta beräknas är andelen kvinnor där röntgenläkarna har sett misstänkta förändringar på mammografi-bilden och som då återkallas från screeningen för att genomgå fler undersökningar. För fyra av fem återkallade kvinnor visar undersökningarna att de misstänkta förändringarna är ofarliga, så kallade falskt positiva återkallningar. Det är värdefullt att hålla andelen falskt

positiva återkallningar på en låg nivå eftersom kvinnorna som drabbas blir oroliga och kanske inte vill komma tillbaka till screeningen.

Under åren 2010 till 2015 genomfördes en stor studie i Malmö där vanlig mammografi jämfördes med 3D-mammografi i screening. Studien heter Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial (MBTST). I MBTST undersöktes ca 15 000 kvinnor med både vanlig mammografi och 3D-mammografi. Bilderna granskades i två så kallade granskningsarmar, en för 3D-mammografi och en för mammografi. De som granskade bilderna var röntgenläkare med särskild inriktning mot diagnostik av bröstcancer. Andelen diagnosticerade fall av bröstcancer var fler med 3D-mammografi, 8,7 per 1000 kvinnor, än med mammografi, 6,5 per 1000 kvinnor.

De cancerfall som upptäcktes med hjälp av 3D-mammografi var fördelade mellan olika typer av bröstcancer, både cancer med god prognos och cancer med sämre prognos. Det fanns inga tydliga skillnader mellan fördelningen av cancertyper bland de cancerfallen jämfört med de cancerfall som upptäcktes med hjälp av mammografi. Andelen fall av intervallcancer var lägre efter screening med 3D-mammografi än i en grupp kvinnor som screenades med mammografi under samma tidsperiod vilket tolkas som att 3D-mammografi hjälper till att hitta snabbväxande bröstcancer som annars hade orsakat symptom. Det var en högre andel falskt positiva återkallningar med 3D-mammografi än med mammografi, men de falskt positiva återkallningarna sjönk under studiens gång, troligen för att röntgenläkarna fick mer erfarenhet, och andelen falskt positiva återkallningar höll sig sammantaget på en acceptabel nivå.

Resultaten i avhandlingen tyder på att 3D-mammografi i bröstcancerscreening ger flera fördelar jämfört med vanlig mammografi. 3D-mammografi kan ersätta eller komplettera mammografi i screening, men är också en metod som skulle kunna användas för kvinnor som löper högre risk att drabbas av bröstcancer. En utmaning inför framtiden är bristen på de röntgenläkare som granskar bilderna i screening och där undersöks det om artificiell intelligens vara en hjälp.

Abbreviations

AI	Artificial intelligence
BI-RADS	Breast Imaging Reporting and Data System
CC	Craniocaudal
CEM	Contrast-enhanced mammography
CI	Confidence interval
HER2	Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2
MBTST	Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial
MLO	Mediolateral oblique
MRI	Magnetic resonance imaging
OR	Odds ratio
RCT	Randomised controlled trial
RIS	Radiology information system
SD	Standard deviation
TNM	Tumour node metastases

Introduction and aims

When the work on this thesis was initiated in 2016, investigations of the potential of tomosynthesis in screening for breast cancer had just begun, and results had been reported from only a few prospective trials (1-3). The reason for the interest in breast tomosynthesis as a new screening modality is the limited sensitivity of the standard screening modality mammography. Studies have shown that 16-30% of cancers can remain undetected in mammography screening, mainly due to overlapping fibroglandular tissue obscuring the cancer (4). Furthermore, the sensitivity can be lower in breasts with a higher amount of fibroglandular tissue, so-called dense breasts (4). In tomosynthesis, low-dose images of the breast are acquired from different angles generating a stack of images that the radiologist can scroll through. The aim of breast tomosynthesis is to improve the diagnostic accuracy by reducing the effects of overlapping tissue (5).

In order to determine whether a new screening modality is superior to the existing method, it is important to compare its diagnostic accuracy to that of the standard modality. However, not only detection rates and sensitivity are of interest when evaluating a new screening modality. The additional cancers detected with the new modality should be those that would have progressed during the woman's lifetime and become symptomatic. This can be investigated by studying the tumour characteristics of the additionally identified cancers and by measuring interval cancer rates, i.e., the rate of cancers diagnosed between screening occasions (6). A low rate of false-positive recalls, i.e., high specificity, is also of importance in screening, as recalls can cause distress and lead to lower re-attendance (7, 8).

The Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial (MBTST) is a prospective population-based, paired trial comparing one-view breast tomosynthesis with standard two-view mammography. The trial included 14 848 women, aged 40 to 74 years, from the screening population in Malmö, Sweden from 2010 to 2015.

The studies described in this thesis focus on the performance of breast tomosynthesis in screening, in terms of screening performance measurements, the subtypes of breast cancer that are detected, screening efficacy, and false-positive recalls in the MBTST. The overall aim of the research presented in this thesis was to investigate potential benefits and challenges of breast tomosynthesis in breast cancer screening. The specific aims of the studies presented in the papers were:

- I. to prospectively investigate the accuracy of one-view breast tomosynthesis and compare it with standard two-view mammography in population screening,
- II. to describe the tumour characteristics in detail, including molecular subtypes, of additional cancers detected with breast tomosynthesis compared with those detected with mammography in screening,
- III. to compare the interval cancer rate in a prospective breast tomosynthesis screening trial with that in a contemporary mammography-screened control group, and to describe the characteristics of the interval cancers, and
- IV. to analyse false-positive recall rates, false-positive biopsy rates and radiographic appearances of false positives in breast tomosynthesis screening and compare them to those in mammography screening.

Breast cancer and breast imaging

Breast cancer

Breast cancer is the most common form of cancer affecting women. In 2020, 2.3 million women worldwide were diagnosed with breast cancer, which corresponds to 11.7% of global cancer diagnoses in women, and in that year, 685 000 women died as a result of breast cancer (9). In the same year, 7570 women in Sweden were diagnosed with breast cancer. One in ten Swedish women will develop breast cancer before the age of 75, and the 10-year survival rate is 86%. About 60% of breast cancers in Sweden are detected through breast cancer screening with mammography (10).

The strongest risk factor for breast cancer is female gender, followed by increasing age. Other risk factors are postmenopausal obesity (11), high breast density (12), family history of breast cancer (13), high alcohol consumption (14), postmenopausal hormone replacement therapy (15) and reproduction patterns, i.e., early menarche, late menopause, no or few children and less breast feeding (11). Women who are carriers of the breast cancer gene 1 (BRCA1) or breast cancer gene 2 (BRCA2) have a very high risk of developing breast cancer before the age of 70; 65% and 45%, respectively (16).

Breast cancer types

Breast cancer is a heterogeneous disease, both in terms of biological profile and clinical manifestation, and can be divided into many different subgroups based on various characteristics. Breast cancer is either non-invasive, i.e., in situ, or invasive. In situ cancers are limited to the ducts or lobules, and have not yet acquired the ability to invade the basal membrane (Figure 1).



Figure 1: Ductal carcinoma in situ and invasive ductal carcinoma. Schematic illustration of a breast showing the ducts and lobules. Cancer cells are located within the duct in ductal carcinoma in situ (DCIS). The cancer cells have invaded the basal membrane and infiltrate the surrounding tissue in invasive ductal carcinoma. (Image courtesy of Cancer Research UK/Wikimedia Commons).

Staging

The tumour-node-metastases system (TNM) is a classification system for invasive cancer widely used for treatment planning and prognosis estimation (17). T represents tumour size, N lymph node status and M distant metastases. In breast cancer, T is categorised into five groups: Tis (in situ), T1 \leq 20 mm; T2: 21-50 mm; T3: >50 mm and T4: skin or muscular involvement (irrespective of size). Axillary lymph node status is divided into four groups: no positive lymph nodes, 1 to 3 positive lymph nodes, 4 to 9 positive lymph nodes and 10 or more positive lymph node. Metastases are classified as M0, no distant metastases or M1 distant metastases.

Tumour grade

The Nottingham histological grade is a grading system that provides a measure of tumour cell differentiation in the microscope. The pathologist grades the tumours in each of the three categories: tubule formation, nuclear pleomorphism and mitotic count. Invasive cancers are then categorized as I, II or III based on the grading. A high histological grade indicates a worse prognosis compared with a low histological grade. In situ cancers are categorised according to nuclear grade only (18).

Histological subtypes

Breast cancer is also divided into different subtypes based on its origin in the breast. The most common histological type is ductal invasive carcinoma, also known as invasive breast carcinoma of no special type, which originates in the cells in the ducts (Figure 1). This type accounts for about 80% of invasive carcinomas. Invasive lobular carcinoma, which originates in the milk-producing lobules, is less common, accounting for about 15%. The remaining 5% consists of less common breast cancer types (19), for example, tubular carcinomas, which have an excellent prognosis (20). Invasive lobular carcinoma are more difficult to detect in mammography images than invasive ductal carcinoma as their growth pattern is more diffuse (21). In situ carcinomas are divided into ductal carcinoma in situ and lobular carcinoma in situ, the latter is in general considered a high-risk lesion, and is not assigned a T status within the TNM classification (17).

Molecular subtypes

Perou and Sörlie developed a method of categorising breast cancers based on their genetic alterations (22). Four intrinsic subtypes of breast cancer were identified: luminal A, luminal B, human epidermal growth factor 2 (HER2)-enriched and basallike. The luminal subtypes both express the oestrogen and progesterone hormone receptors. The HER2-enriched subtype does not express hormone receptors, but instead has an amplified expression of the HER2 receptor. Basal-like cancers express neither hormone receptors nor HER2.

Genetic analysis is time consuming and expensive. It is therefore still common in clinical routine to use a surrogate system based on immunohistochemical and fluorescence in situ hybridization as part of the routine pathological work-up of breast specimens. The St Gallen surrogate molecular subtype categorisation is based on the presence of the oestrogen receptor, the progesterone receptor and the HER2 and Ki-67 statuses (23). Ki-67 is a proliferation marker that is measured by counting the mitotic rate in the tumour. The subtypes are: luminal A-like, luminal B-like HER2-negative, luminal B-like HER2-positive, HER2-positive and triple-negative. The luminal subtypes, especially luminal A-like, have in general a more favourable prognosis, whereas the triple-negative subtype has the least favourable (23, 24). There are, however, discrepancies between the results obtained with gene

expression analysis and immunohistochemical markers; gene expression markers being suggested to better predict the prognosis (25). Figure 2 shows an overview of the subtypes of breast cancer in relation to histological parameters, prognosis and treatment options.



Figure 2: Subtype overview. A simplified overview of surrogate molecular subtypes, histological parameters, prognosis and treatment options in invasive breast cancer. HER2 = human epidermal growth factor type 2, HER2 - = HER2 negative, HER2 + = HER2 positive, ER = oestrogen receptor, PR = progesterone receptor.

Screen-detected breast cancer

Women with screen-detected breast cancer have in general a more favourable prognosis than women with symptomatic cancers (26). This is attributed to earlier detection, smaller tumour size and less lymph node involvement (27). It has also been shown that screen-detected cancers are more often luminal A-like than clinically detected cancers. The number of diagnosed ductal carcinoma in situ increased dramatically after the implementation of mammography screening (28).

Breast cancer treatment

The recommended treatment for breast cancer depends, for example, on tumour characteristics, lymph node status, distant metastases, general health status and the patient's own preference. The Swedish National Treatment Guidelines, based on current evidence, are used by clinicians for guidance (29).

Surgery

Breast surgery is offered to almost all women with breast cancer. Mastectomy involves removal of the whole breast, whereas in breast-conserving surgery only the tumour and surrounding tissue are removed, and as much of the remaining breast tissue as possible is spared. A sentinel node biopsy is performed if there are no known cytology-verified lymph node metastases before surgery. A radioactive isotope is injected near the cancer to identify the first draining lymph node/nodes. The sentinel node/nodes are then removed and analysed by a pathologist during surgery. Axillary lymph node dissection is performed if there are metastases in the sentinel node or if lymph node metastases have been previously verified (29).

Other treatment

Other treatment options include anti-hormonal drugs, targeted therapy, chemotherapy and radiotherapy. The purpose of postoperative pharmaceutical therapy is to eliminate micrometastatic disease and thus reduce the risk of relapse. Antioestrogen drugs are commonly used to treat luminal-like cancers. Anti HER2 therapy specifically targets the HER2 protein, and is used in the treatment of HER2positive breast cancer (29, 30). Neoadjuvant treatment, i.e., treatment before surgery, is offered to women with cancers that have more aggressive biological profiles and/or advanced TNM-status (30). In cases of distant metastases resulting from breast cancer the treatment has palliative intention (29).

Breast density

Breast density, i.e., the amount of fibroglandular tissue in the breast, affects both the risk and diagnosis of breast cancer. The risk of developing breast cancer increases with increasing density (12), but the biological reason for this is unknown. It has been suggested that the higher proportions of epithelial cells, non-epithelial cells and connective tissue in dense breasts promote the acquisition of mutations in epithelial cells (31). Dense breasts are more common in younger women, and the amount of fibroglandular tissue generally decreases post-menopause (32). Hormone replacement therapy, nulliparity and high age at first birth are associated with higher breast density (33).

Fibroglandular tissue is white on mammography images as this kind of tissue absorbs X-ray photons to a higher degree than the surrounding fatty tissue, potentially obscuring tumours as they also appear white. The sensitivity of mammography screening is thus lower in women with very dense breasts, and can be less than 50% (4). Mammographic breast density is most commonly classified visually by radiologists according to the 4-grade Breast Imaging Reporting and Data System (BI-RADS) system (34). The density assessment in the MBTST was based on BI-RADS 4th Edition (Figure 3). More emphasis was given to the masking effects

of dense tissue and percentage estimations were removed in the current BI-RADS 5th Edition: A: the breasts are almost entirely fatty, B: there are scattered areas of fibroglandular density, C: the breasts are heterogeneously dense which may obscure small masses and D: the breasts are extremely dense which lowers the sensitivity of mammography (34, 35). Other methods of categorization can be used, such as computer-based automated density assessment (36).



Figure 3: Breast density categories. The four breast density categories according to the Breast Imaging Reporting and Data System, 4th Edition (35). 1: Almost entirely fatty, <25% fibroglandular tissue, 2: scattered fibroglandular densities, 25-50% fibroglandular tissue, 3: heterogeneously dense, 51-75% fibroglandular tissue, 4: externely dense, > 75% fibroglandular tissue.

Breast imaging

The basic principle in diagnosing breast cancer is triple diagnostics: clinical examination, imaging and tissue sampling. The clinical examination is performed by palpation of the breasts and axillae. Several imaging methods can be applied to women suspected of having breast cancer: mammography, contrast-enhanced mammography (CEM), breast tomosynthesis, ultrasound and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) are commonly used. A tissue sample is usually obtained by fine-needle aspiration or core-needle biopsy.

Mammography

Mammographic images are obtained using an X-ray emitting tube and a detector, with the breast in between. The X-ray tube generates photons that either pass through the breast or interact with it, depending on the tissue. Fatty tissue has low density, and a large proportion of the photons pass through to the detector,

generating dark pixels. Denser tissues, such as tumours and glandular tissue, absorb photons to a higher degree resulting in bright pixels. The breast is compressed with a compression paddle to improve image quality by separating breast structures and reduce motion, and to reduce the radiation dose. Compression is a source of discomfort and pain and has been linked to less re-attendance in screening (37). Standard procedure in mammography screening is to use two projections per breast, the craniocaudal view (CC) and the mediolateral oblique (MLO) view. In the latter view the breast is compressed in an oblique plane that includes part of the pectoralis muscle. Mammography was previously based on analogue-film technology where the detector converted X-rays to light reaching a film that was chemically developed. The contrast and the brightness in the images were fixed when the film had been exposed. Digital mammography has electronic detectors which allows the degree of contrast and brightness to be manipulated through post-processing (38). The shift to digital technique has reduced radiation dose by 25 to 30% and has improved the diagnostic performance, especially in young women with dense breasts (39).

Contrast-enhanced mammography

Mammography can also be performed using an iodine-based contrast agent, socalled contrast-enhanced mammography (CEM). Most breast cancers have increased vascularity and vessel leakage, and the contrast agent makes them easier to detect. Images are obtained approximately two minutes after administering the contrast agent, using a dual-energy technique that generates a low-energy image similar to a conventional mammography image, and a recombined image showing areas of contrast enhancement. CEM is mainly used as a work-up tool when evaluating suspicious lesions (40), but has also been discussed as a potential supplemental screening tool in women with intermediate risk of developing breast cancer (41). The few, mainly small and retrospective, studies performed so far have shown that CEM has a higher sensitivity than conventional mammography (41). CEM has also been highlighted as an affordable and faster alternative to MRI in screening of women at high risk (41).

Mammographic appearance

Suspicious findings in mammography images are classified according to their appearance. Mammographic appearances are described in a standardized manner according to the BI-RADS Atlas 2013 (34). Factors such as shape, margins, lesion density, asymmetries, architectural distorsion and calcifications are assessed. Associated factors, such as nipple retraction or skin thickening, can also be signs of malignancy. Figure 4 shows some typical mammographic appearances. These have prognostic value as they can be linked to different cancer subtypes. Ductal carcinoma in situ is associated with microcalcifications that are normally clearly visible. Spiculated/stellate appearance is indicative of luminal A-like cancer and hence a

more favourable prognosis (42, 43). The subtype with the least favourable prognosis, the triple-negative subtype, is often round or oval, sometimes with circumscribed margins (42, 43).



Figure 4: Radiographic appearances. Four examples of appearances in mammography images.

Artificial intelligence in screening

Image reading is laborious, and there is a general shortage of breast radiologists in the world. This has led to an increased interest in the use of artificial intelligence (AI) in mammography reading. Recent retrospective studies have shown promising results, with sensitivity and specificity comparable to those of breast radiologists (44, 45). One study using data from the MBTST showed that an AI mammography tool could retrospectively detect almost half of the cancers that were detected with DBT alone on the corresponding mammography screening examinations (46).

Breast tomosynthesis

Breast tomosynthesis is a development of the two-dimensional mammography technique, where the X-ray tube is rotated above the breast, generating multiple lowdose images (Figure 5). These images are reconstructed into an image volume presented as a stack of slices, similar to three-dimensional imaging techniques, which is why breast tomosynthesis is sometimes called 3D mammography. The third dimension helps reduce the effect of tissue that may obscure a possible cancer and may reduce the number of psudolesions from overlapping tissue. This is the basis of the original question, if breast tomosynthesis would be superior to mammography in detecting breast cancer, especially in dense breasts where the sensitivity of mammography is low (4). The added third dimension also diminishes the need for separation of breast structures and hence the compression force can be reduced with maintained image quality (47).

Breast tomosynthesis systems are nowadays digital, as for mammography systems. Various breast tomosynthesis systems are available with different acquisition angles

(15 to 50 degrees), X-ray tube movement ("step-and-shoot", where the tube stops for each exposure, or "continuous") and numbers of projection images (usually 11 to 25) (48). Narrow-angle tomosynthesis systems have been shown to better visualise microcalcifications (49), whereas wide-angle systems better depict masses. The tomosynthesis system used in the MBTST was a combined mammography and tomosynthesis machine (Siemens Mammomat Inspiration, Erlangen, Germany). The acquisition angle was 50 degrees, and the images were acquired continuously in 25 projections over 25 seconds. Image reconstructions were made through a filtered back projection algorithm. For a standard 53-mm-thick breast model, the average glandular dose was estimated to be 1.6 mGy for one-view tomosynthesis, compared to 2.4 mGy for two-view mammography (Paper I).



Figure 5: Mammography and breast tomosynthesis. Schematic figures illustrating a): mammography with a static X-ray tube and b): breast tomosynthesis, where the X-ray tube moves in an arc over the breast, generating several low-dose images. (Image courtesy of Sofia Wiberg.)

Synthesised mammography are mammography images reconstructed from the tomosynthesis image volume. The synthesised images can be combined with breast tomosynthesis, instead of standard mammography, to maintain a low radiation dose. The combination of breast tomosynthesis and synthesised mammography has been shown to have similar screening performance as breast tomosynthesis in combination with standard mammography (50).

One disadvantage of breast tomosynthesis is that the image reading time is approximately two to four times longer than for mammography images (51, 52). An average reading time of 77 seconds was reported in one study of two-view breast tomosynthesis vs. 33 seconds for two-view mammography (51). In the present work, one-view breast tomosynthesis was compared with two-view mammography, and it has been estimated that the reading time for one-view breast tomosynthesis in a screening setting is about 30 seconds (53).

Breast tomosynthesis screening trials

The MBTST, presented in this thesis, is one of several prospective screening trials comparing breast tomosynthesis with mammography. In some trials two-view breast tomosynthesis has been compared with two-view mammography (1, 52) while in others breast tomosynthesis has been used in combination with synthesised mammography (54-57). Three of the trials were randomised controlled trials (RCTs), i.e., women were randomly assigned to either mammography and breast tomosynthesis or mammography screening (52, 56, 57). In all trials except the MBTST, two-view breast tomosynthesis (MLO and CC) was used. The mammography examinations in all trials were two-view (MLO and CC). All trials except the randomised controlled To-Be trial (56) have shown significantly higher breast cancer detection rates with breast tomosynthesis in combination with mammography (standard or synthesised). A large RCT, the Tomosynthesis Mammographic Imaging Screening Trial (TMIST), comparing breast tomosynthesis with mammography, is ongoing in the United States, and planned to include 165 000 women (58).

Breast tomosynthesis screening studies

Several retrospective breast tomosynthesis screening studies have been performed, mostly in the United States. A meta-analysis performed by Marinovich et al., in which the cancer detection rates of 13 retrospective studies, where the number of participants ranged from 524 to 173 633 (59-71) were pooled, showed an increase in detection rate with the addition of breast tomosynthesis (5.7 per 1000 screened) compared to mammography (4.5 per 1000 screened) (72).

Ultrasound

Breast ultrasound is commonly used in the work-up of suspected breast cancer, for example, in women recalled after screening. The axillae are normally examined at the same time. Fine-needle aspiration and core needle biopsies are often performed with guidance from ultrasound.

Ultrasound in screening

Women with a very high risk of developing breast cancer, for example, carriers of mutations in the BRCA1 and BRCA2 genes, are offered high-risk screening in which ultrasound supplements mammography (29) to increase the sensitivity (73).

Magnetic resonance imaging

Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is a non-radiating imaging modality using a strong magnet, magnetic gradients and radio waves to generate images. An intra-

venous contrast agent containing gadolinium is administered in breast MRI, and the contrast enhancement pattern is an important factor when analysing lesions (74). Indications for MRI in breast cancer work-up include for example ill-defined tumours at mammography and ultrasound, invasive lobular carcinomas and discrepancy in clinical presentation and imaging (29).

Magnetic resonance imaging in screening

MRI is used in screening of high-risk women in Sweden (29) as a supplement to mammography, but is not included in the screening programmes for average-risk women. The sensitivity of contrast-enhanced MRI in screening is high, between 81 and 100% in women with an average to high risk of breast cancer (75). In the Dutch randomised controlled Dense Tissue and Early Breast Neoplasm Screening (DENSE) trial, published in 2019, MRI was compared with mammography in the screening of women with very dense breasts, showing a significantly reduced interval cancer rate after screening with MRI (76). However, the use of MRI as a potential screening tool has several drawbacks, such as the high cost, high rate of false positives (i.e., low specificity), the need for administration of an intravenous contrast agent, and time-consuming image acquisition and reading (75). A great deal of effort is being devoted to finding feasible MRI procedures, for example, using abbreviated protocols and diffusion-weighted imaging instead of contrast agents (77).
Breast cancer screening and statistics

The overall aim of breast cancer screening is to reduce mortality due to breast cancer. Pioneering RCTs, where women were randomly assigned to either mammography screening or no screening, performed in Sweden in the 1980s showed a 20% to 34% reduction in breast cancer mortality in women screened with film screen mammography compared to non-screened control groups (78, 79). These findings led to the introduction of population-based screening programmes in many parts of the world. Current European Union guidelines recommend regular screening in women aged 45 to 74 years (80).

The Swedish screening programme for breast cancer

The population-based mammography screening program has been fully implemented in Sweden since 1997 (81). The National Board of Health and Welfare recommendations stipulate that women aged 40 to 74 years should be invited to screening at 18- to 24-month intervals. The shorter interval is applied to women aged 40 to 54 years in many regions of Sweden. The overall attendance rate in 2017-2018 was just over 80% (82).

Women are invited to screening by letter. Those who choose not to attend continue to receive invitations. The screening examination is performed by a radiographer who also collects clinical information, including breast symptoms and previous breast surgery. The images are read independently by two breast radiologists, socalled double reading, forming the basis for the decision to recall the woman for further examination or not. Previous breast images, if any, are used for comparison. Borderline cases are typically discussed at a consensus meeting where two or more breast radiologists reassess the images and the decision to recall the woman or not. Women with findings that cannot be considered benign are recalled by letter for further investigation. A woman may also be recalled if she reports symptoms at the screening visit, such as a lump in the breast, even if mammography findings are judged as normal or benign. Women who are not recalled receive information by post that their screening examination showed no sign of malignancy. Those who are recalled undergo work up, usually including additional mammography views and ultrasound. Breast tomosynthesis can also be used in the work up. A biopsy of suspicious findings is performed if deemed necessary (83).

False-positive recalls

Women recalled due to suspicious findings on mammography screening, but where no cancer is found during work-up or before next screening are classified as falsepositive recalls. False-positive findings can include normal glandular tissue, benign cysts, benign calcifications, radial scars and fibroadenomas (84). Some women who are subjected to false-positive recall experience long-lasting anxiety (7, 85). Studies have also shown that they may be less likely to attend future screening rounds (8). It is therefore important to keep the false-positive recall rate at a low level. However, it is also known that women who have had a false-positive recall have a higher probability of developing breast cancer later in life (86).

Interval cancers

Interval breast cancers are cancers diagnosed after screening negative for malignancy (which may include assessment), but before the next scheduled screening occasion, as defined by the European Union guidelines (87). Most interval cancers are diagnosed due to symptoms, normally a lump in the breast. Interval cancers generally have a more aggressive biological profile and a less favourable prognosis than screen-detected breast cancer (88, 89). The rate of interval cancer in screening can be used as a surrogate measure of breast cancer mortality when evaluating screening efficacy. A low rate of interval cancer indicates that screening captures fast-growing breast cancers that would otherwise have presented within the screening interval (6, 90).

Overdiagnosis

Overdiagnosis is another potential problem associated with screening. Overdiagnosis in breast cancer screening is defined as the diagnosis of a breast cancer which, if not diagnosed, would not have caused any harm during the lifetime of the woman. However, at the level of the individual woman it can never be verified whether a she has been overdiagnosed. Some women thus experience the anxiety of a cancer diagnosis and treatment, with potential negative side effects, with no benefit (91). It is likely that less aggressive screen-detected breast cancers, such as ductal carcinoma in situ, especially low-grade, and luminal A-like breast cancers, could contribute to overdiagnosis since it is known that they in general have excellent prognosis (24, 26, 92). Overdiagnosis increases with age (93).

It is very difficult to measure the rate of overdiagnosis. RCTs with a very long follow-up and large sample sizes in which a screened group is compared to a non-screened group have been suggested as a way to estimate overdiagnosis. In the Malmö Mammographic Screening Trial initiated in 1976, screened women were

compared to an unscreened control group, aged 55 to 69 years at randomisation, and the rate of overdiagnosis was found to be 10% 15 years after the end of trial (94). However, such trial is not feasible anymore as mammography screening is widely implemented and it would be unethical not to offer screening (95). Other pioneering screening trials offered screening to the women in the non-screened control groups after the trials had been completed, and they can therefore not be used for direct calculations (91). Thus, calculations of overdiagnosis are based on modelling and the estimates are dependent on the study design (95). According to a comprehensive review from 2012, the rate of overdiagnosis was estimated to 5-15% on a population level and 15-25% from the individual woman's perspective (91). The same review led to the conclusion that "screening reduces breast cancer mortality but some overdiagnosis occurs" (91).

Screening biases

Several factors influence screening outcome and constitute potential biases. Two of the most commonly mentioned are lead time and length time biases.

Lead time is the time between the detection of breast cancer by screening and the time at which the breast cancer would have been diagnosed clinically, if not detected by screening. In other words, the lead time is the time by which the diagnosis is "brought forward" by screening. This means that women with screen-detected cancers might appear to have a longer survival than those with clinically detected cancers, whereas the difference in survival can instead be explained by the lead time bias (96).

As slow-growing cancers are asymptomatic for a longer period than rapidly growing cancers, they are more likely to be detected on a screening occasion. A rapidly growing cancer is asymptomatic for a shorter period, and is therefore more likely to present as a symptomatic cancer than a slow-growing one. This leads to a length time bias, i.e., overrepresentation of slow-growing cancers detected by screening, resulting in the overestimation of survival as a result of screening (96).

Screening controversies

Opinions vary as to whether the benefit of breast cancer screening outweigh its harm. Pioneering RCTs have been criticised for suboptimal randomisation and misclassification of cause of death (97). New targeted breast cancer treatment has improved breast cancer survival since mammography screening was first implemented, and the question of whether screening is still needed has been raised (98). Overdiagnosis is also the subject of debate; the rates of overdiagnosis being claimed to be both over- and underestimated (99).

Statistics

Measurement of diagnostic accuracy

Diagnostic accuracy is a measure of the ability of a test to both detect a specific condition and to exclude the same condition. To be able to measure the diagnostic accuracy, a gold standard i.e., the best available examination to decide whether a subject has the condition or not, is needed for comparison. The sum of screening detected and interval cancers is used as gold standard in screening trials.

Sensitivity and specificity

Sensitivity describes how good the test is in correctly detecting the condition i.e., the true positive rate (number of true positives/ (number of true positives and false negatives)), while specificity describes the ability of a test to correctly identify people who do not have the condition, i.e., the true negative rate (number of true negatives/ (number of true negatives and false positives)) (Figure 6). A high specificity in breast cancer screening means that the rate of false positives is low and implies a low probability of recalling women who do not have breast cancer.



Figure 6: Measurement of diagnostic accuracy. A 2 x 2 contingency table, here using breast cancer screening as an example.

Positive and negative predictive values

Positive and negative predictive values describe the proportion of positive and negative test results. In contrast to sensitivity and specificity, they are impacted by

the prevalence of a condition. The positive predictive value (number of true positives/ (number of true positives and false positives)) describes how probable it is that a positive test result is truly positive. The negative predictive value (number of true negatives/ (number of true negatives and false negatives)) describes the probability of a negative test result being truly negative (Figure 6).

Screening measures

Several other important measures must be calculated when evaluating a new screening modality, in addition to the measures of diagnostic accuracy. The detection rate (detected cancers/screened women) describes the proportion of cancers detected by a screening modality. The recall rate describes the proportion of women participating in screening who are recalled due to suspicious findings (recalled women/screened women), and the false-positive recall rate is the proportion of recalled women where work-up shows no cancer (false positives/screened women).

The recall rates in Sweden are around 3% (100), which is well below the acceptable level of <5%, and in line with the desirable level of <3%, in subsequent screening examinations according to the European Union guidelines (101). The recall rates in the United States are higher, around 10% (102), and this should be considered when interpreting results from different parts of the world as they cannot be directly compared.

Statistical tests

McNemar's test

McNemar's non-parametric test is used to compare measures of diagnostic accuracy such as sensitivity and specificity in two diagnostic tests that have been applied to the same individuals. McNemar's test is a χ^2 test for paired nominal data and tests the null hypothesis that there are no differences in accuracy between the two diagnostic tests. The proportions are tabulated in a diagnostic accuracy 2 x 2 contingency table and generates a p-value (103).

Pearson's χ^2 test

Pearson's χ^2 test is used to test the independence between the binary variable of exposure to a diagnostic test (for example breast tomosynthesis) and the binary variable of the test result. The outcomes of each variable are assumed to be independent of each other. The exposure and outcome variables can be arranged in a 2 x 2 contingency table, where the test examines the association between the row variable and the column variable. The test compares the value in each of the four

squares to the expected value if there were no association between the exposure and the outcome (104).

Logistic regression

Logistic regression is used for the analysis of binary outcome variables in two or more exposure groups. The analysis estimates the odds ratio (OR) which is a measure of association between outcome and exposure. One of the exposure groups is chosen as the reference. Logistic regression models can accommodate covariates to adjust for potential confounding (104). Conditional ORs are used when there are fixed values in a third (or more) variable.

Summary of the studies

Subjects and methods

All studies were approved by the Regional Ethics Review Board at Lund University and the local Radiation Safety Board at Skåne University Hospital, Malmö, Sweden. In statistical analyses generating p-values, the value indicating statistical significance was set at ≤ 0.05 in all studies.

The Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial

The trial was designed to investigate measures of screening performance such as the sensitivity and specificity of breast cancer detection, detection rates and recall rates of one-view breast tomosynthesis in comparison with two-view mammography (Paper I). The MBTST was a prospective paired population-based trial in the breast cancer screening population in Malmö, Sweden. A random selection of women aged 40 to 74 years old, were invited to participate by letter. Exclusion criteria were pregnancy and/or lack of knowledge in Swedish or English. Participating women gave their written consent and underwent trial screening at Unilabs Breast Centre in Malmö from February 2010 to January 2015. All the participants underwent one-view (MLO view) digital breast tomosynthesis and standard two-view (MLO and CC view) digital mammography on one screening occasion, hence each woman was her own control. The equipment used in the trial was a combined mammography and tomosynthesis machine, Mammomat Inspiration (Siemens Healthcare GmbH, Erlangen, Germany), with a wide tomosynthesis angle (50°).

The images from each modality were read by two breast radiologists, and a total of seven radiologists were involved in a double-blinded procedure. The mammography and tomosynthesis images were read using two different procedures (reading arms), each consisting of three steps, as outlined in Figure 7 below. The tomosynthesis images were read as follows: Step 1, one-view tomosynthesis alone, plus Step 2, the current CC mammography view, and finally, Step 3 images from any previous mammography examinations. The mammography images were read as follows: Step 1, the current mammography examination in the MLO and CC views, plus Step 2, images from any previous mammography examinations, and finally in Step 3, the breast density was categorised (according to the BI-RADS 4th Edition categories, 1:

<25%, 2: 25-50%, 3: 51-75%, 4: >75% fibroglandular tissue) (Figure 3). In each step, the radiologist scored the images on a 5-step scale, from 1 (normal) to 5 (high suspicion of malignancy). Examinations with a score of 3 or higher were discussed at a consensus meeting, when the decision was made to recall the woman for further investigation or not. A woman could be recalled based on findings from breast tomosynthesis alone, mammography alone, a combination of both modalities, or due to self-reported symptoms.



Figure 7: Reading procedure. Flow chart showing the reading procedures in the Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial. Any previous mammography examination could be screening examinations and/or clinical examinations, if available. CC = craniocaudal.

Screen-detected breast cancers, interval breast cancers and false-positive recalls were identified through the Radiology Information System (RIS) and the Swedish Cancer Registry South.

Statistical analysis

Detection rates and false-positive recall rates were calculated per 1000 screened women, and recall rates per 100 screened women, with 95% CIs. Comparisons of detection rates and recall rates between reading arms were performed with McNemar's test. Sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive values and negative predictive values were calculated as described in Figure 6.

Tumour characteristics of cancers in breast tomosynthesis screening

The characteristics of the tumours detected only in Step 1 of the breast tomosynthesis image readings were analysed and compared to the characteristics of the cancers detected with mammography in the MBTST (Steps 1 and 2 of the mammography image readings and Steps 2 and 3 of the breast tomosynthesis image readings) and presented in Paper II. Tumour characteristics such as size, histological type, hormone receptor status and proliferation status were retrieved from pathology reports. Invasive cancers were classified according to St Gallen molecular subtypes: luminal A-like, luminal B-like HER2-negative, luminal B-like HER2-positive, HER2-positive, and triple-negative (Figure 8). The radiographic appearance of invasive cancers was assessed and classified into the following subgroups: spiculated mass, circumscribed mass, architectural distortion, microcalcifications and nonvisible.

Statistical analysis

Pearson's χ^2 test was applied to compare the exposure (breast tomosynthesis and mammography) to outcome (different tumour characteristics and the radiographic appearance category of a spiculated mass). Radiographic appearances of luminal A-like cancers and non-luminal A-like cancers were compared by number and percentages.

Immunohistological analyses:			
Oestrogen receptor (ER):	Positive (+) if over 10% of the nuclei were stained		
Progesteron receptor (PR):	Positive (+) if over 10% of the nuclei were stained		
Ki-67 proliferation index:	High if 21% or higher		
Human epidermal growth factor 2 (HER2):	Positive (+) if amplified in in situ hybridization analysis		



St. Gallen subgroups defined:	
Luminal A-like:	ER+ and PR+, Ki-67 low, HER2–
Luminal B-like HER2-:	ER+, PR– or low and/or Ki-67 high, HER2–
Luminal B-like HER2+:	ER+, any PR and Ki-67, HER2+
Non-luminal HER2+:	ER–, PR–, any Ki-67, HER2+
Triple negative:	ER–, PR– and HER2–

Figure 8: Definitions of the St Gallen subtypes. Categorisation is based on immunohistochemical and in situ hybridization analyses. The definitions are used in the analyses in Paper II and III.

Interval cancers in screening with breast tomosynthesis

The main focus of the study presented in Paper III was to compare the interval cancer rate in the MBTST with that in a contemporary control group. A total of 96 037 screening examinations were performed at the same clinic, Unilabs Breast Centre, in Malmö during the same time period as the MBTST, 2010-2015, identified through RIS. One screening occasion per woman was selected at random, generating 43 769 screened women. Two unique age- and screening-date-matched controls were selected for 13 639 women in the MBTST, generating a control group of 26 738 women (Figure 9). Interval cancers in the MBTST and in the control group were identified through the Swedish Cancer Registry South.



Figure 9: Flow chart. Trial design, trial participants and results in Paper III. MBTST = Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial

The tumour characteristics of the interval cancers in the MBTST and of the interval and screen-detected cancers in the control group were retrieved from pathology reports. As in Paper II, invasive cancers were classified according to St Gallen molecular subtypes (Figure 8).

Statistical analysis

Interval cancer rates and detection rates were expressed as the number of cancers per 1000 screened women, and 95% CIs were calculated. Some analyses were stratified by age, 40-54 and 55-74 years. The relation between the interval cancer rate in the MBTST and that in the control group was analysed using conditional logistic regression, with the age- and screening-date-matched control group as reference. The tumour characteristics of the interval cancers in the MBTST and in the control group were compared by number and percentages.

False-positive recalls

False-positive recalls were the subject of the study presented in Paper IV. Women recalled, but not diagnosed with breast cancer, i.e., false-positive recalls, were identified through the RIS and the Swedish Cancer Registry South. The number of biopsies and the outcome of biopsies (fine-needle aspiration or core needle biopsy) were assessed by reviewing pathology reports. The radiographic appearance of the images in cases of false-positive recalls was assessed by reviewing radiology reports, and classified into seven groups: stellate distortion, circumscribed mass, indistinct density, architectural distortion, focal asymmetry, calcifications and other. Comparisons of false-positive recall rates, biopsy rates and radiographic appearances were made between breast tomosynthesis, mammography, and breast tomosynthesis + mammography, both over the whole period of the MBTST and comparing the first year of the trial with years 2-5.

Statistical analysis

False-positive recall rates were calculated as false-positive recalls per 100 screened women (%) and false-positive biopsy rates as biopsies per 100 false-positive recalls (%) in total, and in the reading arms. 95 % CIs were calculated for rates. Radio-graphic appearances of the tumours were compared by number and percentages.

Results

Screening performance of breast tomosynthesis in screening

The results of the screening performance measures in the MBTST were presented in Paper I. In total, 21 691 women were invited to participate in the MBTST. Of these, 14 851 gave their written consent and underwent examinations. Three women later withdrew their consent, giving a final number of 14 848 women in the analyses. The mean age at inclusion was 57 years, range 40 to 76 years (standard deviation (SD 10)). Information on breast density was available for 13 907 women. There were 2319 (17%) women in BI-RADS density category 1, 5386 (39%) in category 2, 4949 in category 3 (36%) and 1253 (9%) in category 4. The women in the MBTST were followed at least until their next screening. In total, 139 breast cancers were detected in 137 women (two bilateral cancers), 42 of which were detected in the breast tomosynthesis images only, 8 in the mammography images only, and 89 in both. A total of 22 interval cancers were identified. Screening measure outcomes are presented in Table 1.

	Breast tomosynthesis	Mammography	p-value
Sensitivity, %	81.1 (74.2-86.9)	60.4 (52.3-68.0)	
Specificity, %	97.2 (97.0-97.5)	98.1 (97.9-98.3)	
Cancer detection rate, per 1000 screened women	8.7 (7.3-10.3)	6.5 (5.2-7.9)	<0.0001
Recall rate, %	3.6 (3.3-3.9)	2.5 (2.2-2.8)	<0.0001
Positive predictive value, %	24.1 (20.5-28.0)	25.9 (21.6-30.7)	
Negative predictive value, %	99.8 (99.7-99.9)	99.6 (99.4-99.7)	

Table 1: Screening measure outcomes in Paper I Measures are expressed per 100 women (%) unless otherwise specified, with 95% Cls.

The mean glandular dose was lower in one-view digital breast tomosynthesis (2.3 mGy, \pm 0.7) than in two-view digital mammography (2.7 mGy, \pm 0.8). The mean compression force in the MLO projection with breast tomosynthesis was 71 N (\pm 21) and in the MLO projection with mammography 118 N (\pm 24).

Similar tumour characteristics with breast tomosynthesis and mammography

Detailed tumour characteristics of the breast cancers detected in the MBTST were presented in Paper II. Of the 139 breast cancers detected, 118 were invasive and 21 were ductal carcinomas in situ. Forty cancers, 37 of which were invasive, were detected in Step 1 in the breast tomosynthesis image reading arm and these constituted the additional cancers (i.e., those not detected with mammography). A total of 99 cancers were detected by mammography, either when reading the mammography images, or in Steps 2 or 3 in the breast tomosynthesis reading arm, 81 of which were invasive.

Tumour characteristics were available for most cancers. No clinically relevant or statistically significant differences were seen in the distribution of cancers 20 mm or smaller between cancers detected with breast tomosynthesis and cancers detected with mammography (86% [31 of 36] vs. 85% [68 of 80], respectively; p = 0.88), negative lymph node status (75% [27 of 36] vs. 73% [59 of 80], respectively; p = 0.89) or low histological grade (grade 1; 42% [15 of 36] vs. 40% [32 of 80], respectively; p = 0.87). A trend was observed towards a higher proportion of invasive lobular cancers in the additional cancers detected with breast tomosynthesis than in the cancers detected with mammography (30% [11 of 37] vs. 17% [14 of 81], respectively; p = 0.13).

The distribution of luminal A-like cancers was also similar with breast tomosynthesis and mammography (53% [19 of 36] vs. 46% [37 of 81], respectively; p = 0.48), positive progesterone receptor status (69% [25 of 36] vs. 74% [59 of 80], respectively; p = 0.63) and low proliferation status (Ki-67 \leq 20%; 58% [21 of 36] vs. 57% [46 of 81], respectively; p = 0.88). Three of eight triple-negative cancers, the subtype with the least favourable prognosis, were detected only with breast tomosynthesis.

The radiographic appearance of the majority of the additional cancers detected with breast tomosynthesis was a spiculated mass: 14 luminal A-like (77 % [14 of 19]) and 13 non-luminal A-like tumours (74% [13 of 17]). The spiculated mass appearance of luminal A-like cancers did not differ from that of non-luminal A-like cancers (84% [46 of 55] vs. 72% [44 of 61], respectively; p = 0.14). Figure 10 shows a cancer detected only with breast tomosynthesis.



Figure 10: Images of a breast cancer detected with breast tomosynthesis only. A 55-year-old woman who was diagnosed with a 13 mm invasive ductal, node-negative, luminal B-like, HER2 negative breast cancer. a) The breast tomosynthesis image in the MLO view, the stellate tumour encircled. b) and c) Mammography images in the MLO and CC views, respectively.

Reduced interval cancer rate in breast tomosynthesis screening

Interval cancer rates in the MBTST and a matched control group were compared in Paper III. Twenty-one interval cancers were diagnosed in the MBTST group and 76 interval cancers were diagnosed in the control group (Figure 9). The mean age was 56 years (SD 10) in both the MBTST group and the control group. The interval cancer rate in the MBTST was 1.6 per 1000 screened women (21 of 13 369; 95% CI: 1.0-2.4), and 2.8 per 1000 screened women in the control group (76 of 26 738; 95% CI: 2.2-3.6); conditional OR 0.6 (95% CI: 0.3-0.9); p = 0.02), meaning that the odds of interval cancer were 40% lower in the MBTST group than in the matched control group.

The interval cancer rate in women aged younger than 55 years at screening was 1.3 per 1000 screened women (8 of 6289; 95% CI: 0.6-2.5) in the MBTST compared with 2.6 per 1000 screened women in the control group (33 of 12 541 (95% CI: 1.8-3.7); conditional OR 0.5 (95% CI: 0.2-1.1); p = 0.07). In women aged 55 years or older at screening, the interval cancer rate in the MBTST was 1.8 per 1000 screened women (13 of 7080; 95% CI: 1.0-3.1) compared with 3.0 per 1000 screened women in the control group (43 of 14 197; 95% CI: 2.2-4.1); conditional odds ratio, 0.6 (95% CI: 0.3-1.1); p = 0.11).

Of the 21 interval cancers diagnosed in the MBTST, 90% (19 of 21) were invasive, compared with 95% (72 of 76) in the control group. The mean size of invasive tumours, after excluding tumours receiving neo-adjuvant treatment, was 15 mm (SD 7) in the MBTST group and 20 mm (SD 10) in the control group. A large proportion of the invasive interval cancers consisted of invasive ductal carcinomas in both the MBTST and the control group (90% [17 of 19] and 80% [58 of 72], respectively). The invasive interval cancers in both the MBTST and the control group exhibited in general high (>20%) Ki-67 values (63% [12 of 19] and 75% [54 of 72]), and low proportions of luminal A-like subtype cancers (26% [5 of 19] and 17% [12 of 72]), respectively.

False-positive recall rate reduced over time

The aim of the study in Paper IV was to evaluate false-positive recall rates, false-positive biopsy rates and radiographic appearance of false-positive recalls in the MBTST. The mean age at screening of the women with false-positive recalls was 53 years (SD 9.7). The overall false-positive recall rate was 3.5% (514 of 14 848, 95% CI: 3.3-3.8) in total, 1.6% (244 of 14 848, 95% CI: 1.4-1.8) in the breast tomosynthesis reading arm, 0.8% (121 of 14 848, 95% CI: 0.7-1.0) in the mammography reading arm and 1.0% (149 of 14 848, 95% CI: 0.9-1.1) in both reading arms. The false-positive recall rate in the breast tomosynthesis reading arm was higher during the first year of the MBTST, 2.6% (38 of 1480, 95% CI: 1.8-3.5) and then stabilized at about 1.5% (206 of 13 368, 95% CI: 1.3-1.8). The false-positive recall rate in the MBTST.

The most common radiographic appearance among the false-positive recalls in the breast tomosynthesis reading arm only was a stellate distortion, 37.3% (91 of 244), whereas the most common radiographic appearance in the mammography reading arm only was a circumscribed mass, 29.8% (36 of 121). In false positives recalled in both the breast tomosynthesis and mammography reading arm, the most common reason for recall was symptoms, 38.3% (57 of 149). Normal breast tissue was the dominant work-up outcome in both the breast tomosynthesis reading arm, 57.0% (139 of 244) and in the mammography reading arm, 50.4% (61 of 121). Figure 11 shows images from a false-positive recall.



Figure 11: Images from the breast of a false-positive recalled woman. A 48-year-old woman was recalled due to a stellate distortion in the breast tomosynthesis reading arm. a) One-view breast tomosynthesis (MLO) image with the distortion encircled. b) and c) Mammography screening images in the MLO and CC views. d) Enlargement of the false-positive finding in the breast tomosynthesis image. e) Ultrasound image showing a diffuse irregular lesion (arrows). Core needle biopsy confirmed a radial scar.

The false-positive biopsy rate in the breast tomosynthesis reading arm only was lower during the first year, 16% (6 of 38, 95% CI: 6-31), than during years 2 to 5, 32.0% (66 of 206, 95% CI: 25.7-38.9). The most common radiographic appearance leading to a false-positive recall based on the breast tomosynthesis reading arm only during the first year of the MBTST was a stellate distortion, 50% (19 of 38), however, the proportion of stellate distortions was lower during years 2 to 5, 35.0% (72 of 206).

Discussion

The results presented in this thesis show an improvement in breast cancer detection rate with breast tomosynthesis compared with mammography. The additional cancers detected only with breast tomosynthesis showed a similar distribution of cancer subtypes to those identified with mammography. The interval cancer rate was lower with breast tomosynthesis screening than in a contemporary matched control group, screened with mammography. Finally, breast tomosynthesis was associated with a higher false-positive recall rate.

Screening with breast tomosynthesis

Cancer screening is a complex intervention in which healthy individuals are examined in order to detect asymptomatic cancer early, with the overall aim of reducing cancer mortality. The method used should be sensitive, specific, fast, cost-effective and acceptable to the individuals that are examined.

One-view breast tomosynthesis was found to have a 34% higher breast cancer detection rate than two-view mammography (Paper I). This is in line with the results of other prospective trials also showing an increase in detection rate with breast tomosynthesis (1, 54, 57, 105, 106). However, no improvement was seen in the randomised controlled To-Be trial (56). The MBTST is the only trial to explore one-view breast tomosynthesis as a stand-alone modality. In all other trials, the addition of two-view breast tomosynthesis to mammography and/or synthesised mammography to two-view mammography was compared. Furthermore, different breast tomosynthesis machines have been used with different acquisition angles, X-ray tube movements and number of images, making direct comparisons difficult. Age and screening intervals also vary between the trials. Nevertheless, there is convincing evidence that breast tomosynthesis detects more breast cancers than mammography. Table 2 presents an overview of the prospective trials and detection rates found in the literature.

Table 2: Overview of prospective breast tomosynthesis screening trials

All examinations were two-view unless otherwise stated. Differences in the detection rates using the two modalities are statistically significant, except for the To-Be trial.

Trial, publication year	Participants (N)	Trial design	Detection rate BT, per 1000 screened women	Detection rate M, per 1000 screened women
STORM, 2013	7 292	Paired, BT + M vs. M	8.1	5.3
STORM-2, 2016	9 677	Paired, BT + M and BT + sM vs. M	8.5*, 8.8**	6.3
MBTST, 2018	14 848	Paired, 1-view BT vs. M	8.7	6.5
Verona DBT pilot, 2018	34 071	BT + sM vs. previous M screening round	9.2	5.2
OTST, 2019	24 301	Paired, BT + M and BT + sM vs. M	7.6	9.6
To-Be, 2019	28 749	RCT, BT + sM vs. M	6.6	6.1
TOSYMA, 2022	99 689	RCT, BT + sM vs. M	7.1	4.8
RETomo, 2022	26 877	RCT, BT + M vs. M	7.6	4.5

BT = breast tomosynthesis, M = mammography, sM = synthesised mammography, RCT = randomised controlled trial. *BT + M vs. M, **BT + sM vs. M.

The recall rate was higher in the breast tomosynthesis reading arm (3.6%) compared with the mammography reading arm (2.5%) but still well below the recommended acceptable levels in European guidelines. They state that the recall rate in prevalence screening should be <7% and in subsequent screening <5% (101).

Studies on the characteristics of tumours detected with breast tomosynthesis screening have in general shown that they have favourable properties, such as smaller size, lower grade, oestrogen receptor positivity and fewer lymph node metastases (105, 107-110). The present study on tumour characteristics (Paper II) showed that cancers detected only with breast tomosynthesis had similar properties to those detected with mammography, which is in line with the results of the randomised controlled To-Be and TOSYMA trials (56, 57). However, the majority of the cancers in the present study were small and oestrogen receptor positive, as reported in other studies. The trial design with breast tomosynthesis as stand-alone modality could partly explain the difference in results. The sample sizes in subgroups of all these trials, including the MBTST, are small and not statistically powered to compare differences, and a larger true consistency in tumour characteristics between the studies cannot be ruled out.

The fact that the interval cancer rate was found to be lower with breast tomosynthesis screening than with mammography in the current work (Paper III) is an important indicator that screening detects relevant cancers that would otherwise have become symptomatic before the next screening occasion. However, the MBTST is the only breast tomosynthesis screening trial so far to show an overall reduced interval cancer rate compared to mammography. The results of the randomised controlled Reggio Emilia Tomosynthesis trial suggested a reduced interval cancer rate in women aged 45 to 49 years, but the number of participants in that age interval was small, (5053 in experimental arm and 5103 in control arm) (111). Whereas RCTs use dedicated control groups for comparison, other trials have used data from previous screening rounds (55, 112) or, similar to the control group presented in Paper III, contemporarily screened women as controls (113).

The false-positive recall rate in several other trials comparing breast tomosynthesis with mammography was lower with breast tomosynthesis, as opposed to what was seen in the MBTST. The false-positive recall rate in the breast tomosynthesis reading arm in the MBTST was low in comparison with other trials, only the To-Be trial showed a lower false-positive recall rate with breast tomosynthesis (Table 3). Detailed data on false-positive recalls in breast tomosynthesis screening is so far limited. Only one other trial, the To-Be trial, has reported radiographic appearances of false positive recalls with DBT in that trial was asymmetry, 28.9%, which is different from the MBTST where only 0.4% showed focal asymmetry. Spiculated masses were uncommon, only 0.6%, whereas stellate distortions were very common in the MBTST, 36.9%. The inconsistent results are likely to be explained by different definitions of appearances, different readers, various screening populations and that the examinations were performed on different machines.

Trial, publication year	Participants (N)	Trial design	Total FP recall rate, % BT	Total FP recall rate, % M
STORM, 2013	7 292	Paired, BT + M vs. M	3.5	4.4
STORM-2, 2016	9 677	Paired, BT + M and BT + sM vs. M	4.0*, 4.5**	3.4
MBTST, 2018	14 848	Paired, 1-view BT vs. M	2.6	1.8
OTST, 2019	24 301	Paired, BT + M and BT + sM vs. M	2.4	2.1
To-Be, 2019	28 749	RCT, BT + sM vs. M	2.4	3.4
TOSYMA, 2022	99 689	RCT, BT + sM vs. M	4.1	4.4
RETomo, 2022	26 877	RCT, BT + M vs. M	3.1	3.4

Table 3: Overview of false-positive recall rates in breast tomosynthesis screening trials

FP = false positives, BT = breast tomosynthesis, M = mammography, sM = synthesised mammography, RCT = randomised controlled trial. *BT + M vs. M, **BT + sM vs. M.

Limitations of the Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial

There were three reading steps in the breast tomosynthesis reading arm. The reason for including the mammography image in the CC view in Step 2 was to ascertain the value it added to the one-view MLO projection in breast tomosynthesis. Previous mammography images, if available, were included in Step 3. The images read in the breast tomosynthesis reading arm are thus not only tomosynthesis images. However, 40 out of 42 of the cancers detected only in that reading arm were detected in reading Step 1.

The decision to recall a woman or not when the image score was 3 or higher, was made at a consensus meeting, where all the images from the MBTST trial and any previous examinations were available. The recall rate in the mammography reading arm could have been reduced as suspect lesions in the mammography images could have been judged as benign if no corresponding findings were visible in the breast tomosynthesis images. The recall rate found in the MBTST (Paper I) may not apply in other screening settings with different reading routines.

Individual characteristics, such as body mass index and menopause status, are not recorded in the Swedish breast cancer screening programme, and were therefore not assessed in the MBTST. A high body mass index is known to be a risk factor for breast cancer, and menopause status affects breast density and thus breast cancer risk (11). Including these would have added more information in subgroup analysis. The results were stratified into two age-groups, 40 to 54 and \geq 55 to 74 years of age as a surrogate for menopausal status in Paper III. Most women older than 54 years are likely to be menopausal, however, the women in the lower age group will have different menopausal statuses. Breast density is also not assessed by radiologists or by software in the normal screening programme. This was done in the MBTST as part of the mammography reading arm, but not in the control group, described in Paper III, as it was retrospectively defined. It would have been advantageous to be able to stratify cancer detection and interval cancer rates based on breast density. The age stratification compensates for the lack of breast density assessment to some extent, but is less accurate.

The images obtained in the MBTST were read by four breast radiologists, two in each reading arm. When comparing the interval cancer rate in the MBTST to that in the control group (Paper III) where two readers read each image as part of the regular screening programme, it is possible that the sensitivity was higher in the MBTST group than in the control group. This might have had an effect on the interval cancer rate in the trial that is not attributable to breast tomosynthesis itself.

The radiographic appearances of false-positive recalls (Paper IV) were retrieved from breast tomosynthesis and mammography reports to understand the clinical reason for recall. This limits the comparability between studies on radiographic appearances in breast tomosynthesis screening as the definitions used were not standardized. The appearances were also not clearly written out in some reports and for those images the appearances were retrospectively reviewed. The true reason for recall and the reason for recall in the study might therefore not be the same.

Methodological considerations

The highest level of scientific evidence in screening trials is obtained in RCTs where participants are randomised either to the exposure group or the control group. Breast cancer has a low prevalence, making it necessary to have very large study samples, and when breast cancer mortality is used as a measure of screening efficacy, the trials are very time-consuming (6). Paired trials have therefore been suggested as an efficient and adequate way to evaluate a new screening method (90).

Almost all trials performed so far have analysed breast tomosynthesis in one screening round, as was the case in the MBTST. When using a more sensitive screening method in a population for the first time it is to be expected that the new method will detect more cancers, among them slow-growing ones that might have been detected later with the conventional method, this is called the prevalence effect, and is closely related to both lead time and length time biases. In the mammography screening round following the MBTST the proportion of luminal A-like cancers was reduced (unpublished data), supporting the theory that cancers detected with breast tomosynthesis are at early, less aggressive stages. Retrospective studies have shown sustained favourable outcomes of screening with breast tomosynthesis over multiple screening rounds (114, 115) and one prospective trial, the Verona DBT pilot (116), has also shown sustained favourable outcomes in one subsequent round, but the lack of more prospective studies on repeated breast tomosynthesis screening rounds is a general limitation in this research field. This reduces our ability to fully understand how the implementation of breast tomosynthesis in screening would affect detection rates over time.

There will be a selection bias in all studies in which subjects are invited to participate. The women who chose to participate in the MBTST might have differed from those who chose not to participate, in aspects such as age, socio-economic status and general interest in health (117). Declining participants are accounted for in RCTs, which is a strength of this design. There is also an inherent selection bias in breast screening itself, as it has been shown that women who choose to participate generally have a higher socio-economic status (118).

The paired design in the MBTST means that each woman is her own control when measuring the diagnostic accuracy, but a control group is needed when comparing the interval cancer rate in breast tomosynthesis screening with that in mammography screening. The mammography control group (Paper III) was not specifically defined in the MBTST design, which limited the possibility of assessing risk factors and limiting biases. Statistical analysis using logistic regression and age-weighted comparisons can limit biases, but a pre-specified control group would have improved the study. The MBTST was powered for measurements of diagnostic accuracy, but not for subgroup analyses. Some subgroup analyses are presented in Papers II-IV, where statistical tests have been performed, but the subgroups are mainly compared by number and percentages. Differences and similarities between subgroups should therefore be interpreted with caution due to the small sample sizes.

The European Union guidelines on breast cancer screening and diagnosis recommend screening from the age of 45 (80). However, the Swedish mammography screening programme includes women from the age of 40, in contrast to most other European screening programmes. Younger women generally have denser breasts, and a lower risk of developing breast cancer, however, if they do, it is often more aggressive than in older women (10, 32, 119). This will affect screening and the interpretation of the results in the MBTST. For example, since the sensitivity of mammography is lower in dense breasts, the inclusion of younger women will affect the overall cancer detection rate.

Conclusions

The overall conclusion drawn from the research presented in this thesis is that tomosynthesis can play a role in breast cancer screening as it provides several benefits.

- Breast cancer screening with one-view digital breast tomosynthesis had a higher sensitivity but a slightly lower specificity for breast cancer detection than two-view digital mammography (Paper I).
- Breast tomosynthesis in screening might not alter the predictive and prognostic profile of screen-detected cancers (Paper II).
- Breast tomosynthesis screening contributes to the earlier detection of cancers that would otherwise have become symptomatic before the next screening round (Paper III).
- Breast tomosynthesis has an acceptable false-positive recall rate. (Paper IV).

Future perspectives

The results presented in this thesis will be useful in the future as breast tomosynthesis is successively implemented in different breast screening programmes. The breast cancer screening programme in Sweden is currently being evaluated by the National Board of Health and Welfare, and it has been suggested in the European Union guidelines that breast tomosynthesis is an option for women with dense breasts (120).

The general lack of breast radiologists in the world has increased the need for solutions in screening image reading. The addition of breast tomosynthesis would increase the reading time, further emphasizing the need for new reading strategies. AI offers a possible solution, and has been the subject of discussion for a while. Studies have shown that the performance of AI mammography software is similar to that of breast radiologists in detecting breast cancer (44, 45, 121, 122). However, the studies performed so far on the diagnostic accuracy of AI have some limitations. One is that they have mostly been carried out on enriched materials, where the proportion of images showing cancer is higher than in screening. Also, all the studies performed to date have been retrospective (123). Moreover, there are few studies evaluating AI in breast tomosynthesis image reading. There are four ongoing Swedish prospective AI mammography screening trials: Mammography Screening with Artificial Intelligence (MASAI) (ClinicalTrials.gov NCT04838756), Artificial Intelligence in Breast Cancer Screening in Region Östergötland Linköping (Al-ROL) (ClinicalTrials.gov NCT05048095), ScreenTrust CAD (NCT04778670) and ScreenTrust MRI (NCT04832594).

Personalised screening is another possible future strategy in breast cancer screening (124). The life-time risk of developing breast cancer varies, and it may be more effective to screen women with average to high-risk with a more sensitive, but also more resource-demanding, modality than mammography. Breast tomosynthesis could be used, for example, to screen women with dense breasts (125).

Acknowledgements

Jag vill uttrycka min tacksamhet till alla er som på något sätt hjälpt mig i mina doktorandstudier, ni är många!

Min huvudhandledare *Sophia Zackrisson* som tidigt fångade upp mitt intresse för forskning. Du har gett mig stor frihet under ansvar, varit en trygg hamn i stunder av osäkerhet, och har alltid haft tid för frågor. Jag har också haft väldigt roligt på vägen, mycket tack vare att du gett mig chansen att vara med i många olika sammanhang. Jag kan inte föreställa mig en bättre huvudhandledare.

Min handledare *Kristina Lång*, som med ditt brinnande intresse för bröstdiagnostik och skarpa vetenskapliga blick varit en klippa under min doktorandtid. Jag uppskattar särskilt att du inspirerar mig att ta mig an uppgifter som jag kanske annars inte hade vågat.

Min handledare *Aldana Rosso* som har varit ett mycket värdefullt stöd i statistikens värld, men inte minst är jag väldigt tacksam för din positiva inställning och din starka tro på att jag skulle klara det.

Ingvar Andersson, du har med din stora erfarenhet gett mig många värdefulla synpunkter. En verklig förebild!

Kajsa Trens för utomordentligt administrativt stöd. Tack också till *Eva Prahl* som hjälpte till med administration i början av mina doktorandstudier.

Mina medförfattare: *Debbie Ikeda* för att du har bidragit med klinisk kunskap och härlig entusiasm, *Jakob Olinder* för allt viktigt arbete du har lagt ner i Paper IV, *Lao Saal* för att du introducerade mig för bröstcancerns genetik, *Hanna Sartor* för inspiration till karriär inom radiologi och *Anna Åkesson* för ditt statistiska kunnande och ditt tålamod. Jag vill också tacka *Rebecca Axelsson* för att du bidrog med viktig datainsamling till Paper III.

Jag vill tacka forskargruppen LUCI som under min tid i gänget bara har blivit större och större. Tack Anders Tingberg, Daniel Förnvik, Hannie Förnvik, Pontus Timberg, Magnus Dustler, Victor Dahlblom, Li Sturesdotter, Nadia Chaudry, Anetta Bolejko, Ann-Sofie Sjöqvist, Akane Ohashi, Gustav Hellgren, Predrag Bakic, Anna Bjerkén och Hanna Tomic. Tack också till alla de masterstudenter som har varit och är en del av gruppen. Utan er alla hade forskningen inte varit lika rolig! Stort tack till alla de kvinnor som har deltagit i studien och till läkare, sköterskor och annan personal på Unilabs Mammografi i Malmö. Särskilt tack till bröstradiologerna *Annicka Lindahl, Marianne Löfgren, Cecilia Wattsgård* och *Barbara Ziemiecka* för att ni granskade bilder i studien.

Christer Kristiansson för hjälp med RIS, särskilt viktigt i arbetet med Paper III.

Mina kollegor på Bild och funktion på Skånes universitetssjukhus, jag trivs med att arbeta med er. Särskilt tack till mina närmaste kollegor på *gastrosektionen i Lund och Malmö* och till min kliniska handledare *Marie Wiklund*.

Mina nuvarande och tidigare chefer på Bild och funktion som under åren har varit flexibla och gett mig utrymme att forska. Tack *Peter Hochbergs, Carin Cronberg, Gylfi Ásbjörnsson, Danielle van Westen* och *Lisa Ander Olsson.*

Jag är mycket tacksam för de Avtal om läkarutbildning och forskning (ALF)-medel som jag har tilldelats och som gjort att jag har kunnat doktorera parallellt med kliniskt arbete. Tack också till John och Augusta Perssons stiftelse, Olle Olssons fond för stödjande av vetenskaplig forskning och Stiftelsen för cancerforskning vid Onkologiska kliniken vid Universitetssjukhuset MAS för resestipendier och till Svensk förening för medicinsk radiologi och Nils-Magnus och Irma Ohlssons stiftelse för vetenskaplig forskning och utbildning för stipendier.

Malmö Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial hade inte gått att genomföra utan ekonomiskt stöd. Tack till Cancerfonden, Vetenskapsrådet, Bröstcancerförbundet, Svenska Läkaresällskapet, Craafordska stiftelsen, Gunnar Nilssons Cancerstiftelse, Skånes universitetssjukhus stiftelser, Södra sjukvårdsregionen, Allmänna Sjukhusets i Malmö Stiftelse för bekämpande av cancer och Stiftelsen för cancerforskning vid Onkologiska kliniken vid Universitetssjukhuset MAS. Tack också till Bröstcancerföreningen Malmöhus, Bröstcancerföreningen Victoria Östra Skåne, Anne Strömbeck Redovisningskonsult AB, Åhus Bryggeri AB och Åhus Åkeri AB.

Vänner i livet från förr och nu, tack för att ni finns! Extra tack till mitt "tjejgäng": *Linda Bergstrand, Hanna Idvall, Lisa Nordvall, Helena Nyström och Ulla Wåhlin Holmgren.* Det är alltid roligt att hänga med er och dela stort och smått.

Min svärmor *Solweig Johnson*, du är inte med oss längre men du är en inspiration i konsten att tro på sig själv.

Mina fantastiska föräldrar *Anders* och Åsa för att ni alltid har stöttat mig och alltid ställer upp.

Mina systrar *Jenny* och *Andrea*, de bästa systrar man kan ha! Tack också *Olle, Gustav* och mina coola systerdöttrar *Maj* och *Liv* för att ni förgyller familjen.

Min älskade man *Magnus* och våra älskade, kloka och roliga barn *Filip, Tage* och *Sophie*. Ni är solstrålarna i mitt liv!

References

- Ciatto S, Houssami N, Bernardi D, Caumo F, Pellegrini M, Brunelli S, et al. Integration of 3D digital mammography with tomosynthesis for population breastcancer screening (STORM): a prospective comparison study. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(7):583-9.
- Skaane P, Bandos AI, Gullien R, Eben EB, Ekseth U, Haakenaasen U, et al. Comparison of digital mammography alone and digital mammography plus tomosynthesis in a population-based screening program. Radiology. 2013;267(1):47-56.
- 3. Lang K, Andersson I, Rosso A, Tingberg A, Timberg P, Zackrisson S. Performance of one-view breast tomosynthesis as a stand-alone breast cancer screening modality: results from the Malmo Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial, a population-based study. Eur Radiol. 2016;26(1):184-90.
- 4. Kolb TM, Lichy J, Newhouse JH. Comparison of the performance of screening mammography, physical examination, and breast US and evaluation of factors that influence them: an analysis of 27,825 patient evaluations. Radiology. 2002;225(1):165-75.
- 5. Bochud FO, Valley JF, Verdun FR, Hessler C, Schnyder P. Estimation of the noisy component of anatomical backgrounds. Med Phys. 1999;26(7):1365-70.
- 6. Irwig L, Houssami N, Armstrong B, Glasziou P. Evaluating new screening tests for breast cancer. BMJ. 2006;332(7543):678-9.
- Bond M, Pavey T, Welch K, Cooper C, Garside R, Dean S, et al. Psychological consequences of false-positive screening mammograms in the UK. Evid Based Med. 2013;18(2):54-61.
- 8. Maxwell AJ, Beattie C, Lavelle J, Lyburn I, Sinnatamby R, Garnett S, et al. The effect of false positive breast screening examinations on subsequent attendance: retrospective cohort study. J Med Screen. 2013;20(2):91-8.
- Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, et al. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. CA Cancer J Clin. 2021;71(3):209-49.
- 10. Socialstyrelsen, Cancerfonden. Cancer i siffror. 2018. p. 28-30.
- 11. Hsieh CC, Trichopoulos D, Katsouyanni K, Yuasa S. Age at menarche, age at menopause, height and obesity as risk factors for breast cancer: associations and interactions in an international case-control study. Int J Cancer. 1990;46(5):796-800.
- 12. McCormack VA, dos Santos Silva I. Breast density and parenchymal patterns as markers of breast cancer risk: a meta-analysis. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2006;15(6):1159-69.

- 13. Cancer CGoHFiB. Familial breast cancer: collaborative reanalysis of individual data from 52 epidemiological studies including 58,209 women with breast cancer and 101,986 women without the disease. Lancet. 2001;358(9291):1389-99.
- 14. Longnecker MP. Alcoholic beverage consumption in relation to risk of breast cancer: meta-analysis and review. Cancer Causes Control. 1994;5(1):73-82.
- 15. Narod SA. Hormone replacement therapy and the risk of breast cancer. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2011;8(11):669-76.
- Antoniou A, Pharoah PD, Narod S, Risch HA, Eyfjord JE, Hopper JL, et al. Average risks of breast and ovarian cancer associated with BRCA1 or BRCA2 mutations detected in case Series unselected for family history: a combined analysis of 22 studies. Am J Hum Genet. 2003;72(5):1117-30.
- 17. Olawaiye AB, Baker TP, Washington MK, Mutch DG. The new (Version 9) American Joint Committee on Cancer tumor, node, metastasis staging for cervical cancer. CA Cancer J Clin. 2021;71(4):287-98.
- 18. Elston CW, Ellis IO. Pathological prognostic factors in breast cancer. I. The value of histological grade in breast cancer: experience from a large study with long-term follow-up. Histopathology. 1991;19(5):403-10.
- 19. Martinez V, Azzopardi JG. Invasive lobular carcinoma of the breast: incidence and variants. Histopathology. 1979;3(6):467-88.
- 20. Rakha EA, Lee AH, Evans AJ, Menon S, Assad NY, Hodi Z, et al. Tubular carcinoma of the breast: further evidence to support its excellent prognosis. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(1):99-104.
- Hilleren DJ, Andersson IT, Lindholm K, Linnell FS. Invasive lobular carcinoma: mammographic findings in a 10-year experience. Radiology. 1991;178(1):149-54.
- 22. Sorlie T, Perou CM, Tibshirani R, Aas T, Geisler S, Johnsen H, et al. Gene expression patterns of breast carcinomas distinguish tumor subclasses with clinical implications. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2001;98(19):10869-74.
- Goldhirsch A, Winer EP, Coates AS, Gelber RD, Piccart-Gebhart M, Thurlimann B, et al. Personalizing the treatment of women with early breast cancer: highlights of the St Gallen International Expert Consensus on the Primary Therapy of Early Breast Cancer 2013. Ann Oncol. 2013;24(9):2206-23.
- 24. Falck AK, Rome A, Ferno M, Olsson H, Chebil G, Bendahl PO, et al. St Gallen molecular subtypes in screening-detected and symptomatic breast cancer in a prospective cohort with long-term follow-up. Br J Surg. 2016;103(5):513-23.
- 25. Bastien RR, Rodriguez-Lescure A, Ebbert MT, Prat A, Munarriz B, Rowe L, et al. PAM50 breast cancer subtyping by RT-qPCR and concordance with standard clinical molecular markers. BMC Med Genomics. 2012;5:44.
- 26. Crispo A, Barba M, D'Aiuto G, De Laurentiis M, Grimaldi M, Rinaldo M, et al. Molecular profiles of screen detected vs. symptomatic breast cancer and their impact on survival: results from a clinical series. BMC Cancer. 2013;13:15.
- 27. Allgood PC, Duffy SW, Kearins O, O'Sullivan E, Tappenden N, Wallis MG, et al. Explaining the difference in prognosis between screen-detected and symptomatic breast cancers. Br J Cancer. 2011;104(11):1680-5.

- 28. Ernster VL, Barclay J, Kerlikowske K, Grady D, Henderson C. Incidence of and treatment for ductal carcinoma in situ of the breast. Jama. 1996;275(12):913-8.
- 29. Bröstcancer Nationellt vårdprogram.2022; (4.2).
- Cardoso F, Kyriakides S, Ohno S, Penault-Llorca F, Poortmans P, Rubio IT, et al. Early breast cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-updagger. Ann Oncol. 2019;30(8):1194-220.
- Boyd N, Berman H, Zhu J, Martin LJ, Yaffe MJ, Chavez S, et al. The origins of breast cancer associated with mammographic density: a testable biological hypothesis. Breast Cancer Res. 2018;20(1):17.
- 32. Wolfe JN. Breast parenchymal patterns and their changes with age. Radiology. 1976;121(3 Pt. 1):545-52.
- 33. El-Bastawissi AY, White E, Mandelson MT, Taplin SH. Reproductive and hormonal factors associated with mammographic breast density by age (United States). Cancer Causes Control. 2000;11(10):955-63.
- 34. Sickles EA, D'Orsi CJ, Bassett LW, et a. ACR BI-RADS® Atlas, Breast Imaging Reporting and Data System Reston, VA: American College of Radiology; 2013.
- 35. Spak DA, Plaxco JS, Santiago L, Dryden MJ, Dogan BE. BI-RADS® fifth edition: A summary of changes. Diagnostic and Interventional Imaging. 2017;98(3):179-90.
- 36. Destounis SV, Santacroce A, Arieno A. Update on Breast Density, Risk Estimation, and Supplemental Screening. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2020;214(2):296-305.
- 37. Whelehan P, Evans A, Wells M, Macgillivray S. The effect of mammography pain on repeat participation in breast cancer screening: a systematic review. Breast. 2013;22(4):389-94.
- 38. Pisano ED, Yaffe MJ. Digital mammography. Radiology. 2005;234(2):353-62.
- Pisano ED, Gatsonis C, Hendrick E, Yaffe M, Baum JK, Acharyya S, et al. Diagnostic performance of digital versus film mammography for breast-cancer screening. N Engl J Med. 2005;353(17):1773-83.
- 40. Jochelson MS, Lobbes MBI. Contrast-enhanced Mammography: State of the Art. Radiology. 2021;299(1):36-48.
- 41. Coffey K, Jochelson MS. Contrast-enhanced mammography in breast cancer screening. Eur J Radiol. 2022;156:110513.
- 42. Sturesdotter L, Sandsveden M, Johnson K, Larsson AM, Zackrisson S, Sartor H. Mammographic tumour appearance is related to clinicopathological factors and surrogate molecular breast cancer subtype. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):20814.
- Boisserie-Lacroix M, Bullier B, Hurtevent-Labrot G, Ferron S, Lippa N, Mac Grogan G. Correlation between imaging and prognostic factors: molecular classification of breast cancers. Diagn Interv Imaging. 2014;95(2):227-33.
- 44. Salim M, Wahlin E, Dembrower K, Azavedo E, Foukakis T, Liu Y, et al. External Evaluation of 3 Commercial Artificial Intelligence Algorithms for Independent Assessment of Screening Mammograms. JAMA Oncol. 2020;6(10):1581-8.

- Rodriguez-Ruiz A, Lang K, Gubern-Merida A, Broeders M, Gennaro G, Clauser P, et al. Stand-Alone Artificial Intelligence for Breast Cancer Detection in Mammography: Comparison With 101 Radiologists. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2019;111(9):916-22.
- 46. Dahlblom V, Andersson I, Lang K, Tingberg A, Zackrisson S, Dustler M. Artificial Intelligence Detection of Missed Cancers at Digital Mammography That Were Detected at Digital Breast Tomosynthesis. Radiol Artif Intell. 2021;3(6):e200299.
- 47. Förnvik D, Andersson I, Svahn T, Timberg P, Zackrisson S, Tingberg A. The effect of reduced breast compression in breast tomosynthesis: human observer study using clinical cases. Radiat Prot Dosimetry. 2010;139(1-3):118-23.
- 48. Tingberg A, Zackrisson S. Digital mammography and tomosynthesis for breast cancer diagnosis. Expert Opin Med Diagn. 2011;5(6):517-26.
- 49. Chan HP, Goodsitt MM, Helvie MA, Zelakiewicz S, Schmitz A, Noroozian M, et al. Digital breast tomosynthesis: observer performance of clustered microcalcification detection on breast phantom images acquired with an experimental system using variable scan angles, angular increments, and number of projection views. Radiology. 2014;273(3):675-85.
- Ambinder EB, Harvey SC, Panigrahi B, Li X, Woods RW. Synthesized Mammography: The New Standard of Care When Screening for Breast Cancer with Digital Breast Tomosynthesis? Acad Radiol. 2018;25(8):973-6.
- 51. Bernardi D, Ciatto S, Pellegrini M, Anesi V, Burlon S, Cauli E, et al. Application of breast tomosynthesis in screening: incremental effect on mammography acquisition and reading time. Br J Radiol. 2012;85(1020):e1174-8.
- Pattacini P, Nitrosi A, Giorgi Rossi P, Iotti V, Ginocchi V, Ravaioli S, et al. Digital Mammography versus Digital Mammography Plus Tomosynthesis for Breast Cancer Screening: The Reggio Emilia Tomosynthesis Randomized Trial. Radiology. 2018;288(2):375-85.
- 53. Dustler M, Andersson M, Förnvik D, Timberg P, Tingberg A. A study of the feasibility of using slabbing to reduce tomosynthesis review time: SPIE; 2013.
- 54. Bernardi D, Macaskill P, Pellegrini M, Valentini M, Fanto C, Ostillio L, et al. Breast cancer screening with tomosynthesis (3D mammography) with acquired or synthetic 2D mammography compared with 2D mammography alone (STORM-2): a population-based prospective study. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(8):1105-13.
- 55. Skaane P, Sebuodegard S, Bandos AI, Gur D, Osteras BH, Gullien R, et al. Performance of breast cancer screening using digital breast tomosynthesis: results from the prospective population-based Oslo Tomosynthesis Screening Trial. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2018;169(3):489-96.
- 56. Hofvind S, Holen AS, Aase HS, Houssami N, Sebuodegard S, Moger TA, et al. Twoview digital breast tomosynthesis versus digital mammography in a population-based breast cancer screening programme (To-Be): a randomised, controlled trial. Lancet Oncol. 2019;20(6):795-805.

- 57. Heindel W, Weigel S, Gerss J, Hense HW, Sommer A, Krischke M, et al. Digital breast tomosynthesis plus synthesised mammography versus digital screening mammography for the detection of invasive breast cancer (TOSYMA): a multicentre, open-label, randomised, controlled, superiority trial. Lancet Oncol. 2022;23(5):601-11.
- Lee C, McCaskill-Stevens W. Tomosynthesis mammographic Imaging Screening Trial (TMIST): An Invitation and Opportunity for the National Medical Association Community to Shape the Future of Precision Screening for Breast Cancer. J Natl Med Assoc. 2020;112(6):613-8.
- 59. Starikov A, Drotman M, Hentel K, Katzen J, Min RJ, Arleo EK. 2D mammography, digital breast tomosynthesis, and ultrasound: which should be used for the different breast densities in breast cancer screening? Clin Imaging. 2016;40(1):68-71.
- 60. Powell JL, Hawley JR, Lipari AM, Yildiz VO, Erdal BS, Carkaci S. Impact of the Addition of Digital Breast Tomosynthesis (DBT) to Standard 2D Digital Screening Mammography on the Rates of Patient Recall, Cancer Detection, and Recommendations for Short-term Follow-up. Acad Radiol. 2017;24(3):302-7.
- 61. Haas BM, Kalra V, Geisel J, Raghu M, Durand M, Philpotts LE. Comparison of tomosynthesis plus digital mammography and digital mammography alone for breast cancer screening. Radiology. 2013;269(3):694-700.
- 62. Durand MA, Haas BM, Yao X, Geisel JL, Raghu M, Hooley RJ, et al. Early clinical experience with digital breast tomosynthesis for screening mammography. Radiology. 2015;274(1):85-92.
- 63. Conant EF, Beaber EF, Sprague BL, Herschorn SD, Weaver DL, Onega T, et al. Breast cancer screening using tomosynthesis in combination with digital mammography compared to digital mammography alone: a cohort study within the PROSPR consortium. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2016;156(1):109-16.
- 64. Destounis S, Arieno A, Morgan R. Initial experience with combination digital breast tomosynthesis plus full field digital mammography or full field digital mammography alone in the screening environment. J Clin Imaging Sci. 2014;4:9.
- 65. Greenberg JS, Javitt MC, Katzen J, Michael S, Holland AE. Clinical performance metrics of 3D digital breast tomosynthesis compared with 2D digital mammography for breast cancer screening in community practice. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2014;203(3):687-93.
- Friedewald SM, Rafferty EA, Rose SL, Durand MA, Plecha DM, Greenberg JS, et al. Breast cancer screening using tomosynthesis in combination with digital mammography. JAMA. 2014;311(24):2499-507.
- 67. Lourenco AP, Barry-Brooks M, Baird GL, Tuttle A, Mainiero MB. Changes in recall type and patient treatment following implementation of screening digital breast tomosynthesis. Radiology. 2015;274(2):337-42.
- 68. Sharpe RE, Jr., Venkataraman S, Phillips J, Dialani V, Fein-Zachary VJ, Prakash S, et al. Increased Cancer Detection Rate and Variations in the Recall Rate Resulting from Implementation of 3D Digital Breast Tomosynthesis into a Population-based Screening Program. Radiology. 2016;280(3):981.
- 69. McCarthy AM, Kontos D, Synnestvedt M, Tan KS, Heitjan DF, Schnall M, et al. Screening outcomes following implementation of digital breast tomosynthesis in a general-population screening program. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2014;106(11).
- Rose SL, Tidwell AL, Bujnoch LJ, Kushwaha AC, Nordmann AS, Sexton R, Jr. Implementation of breast tomosynthesis in a routine screening practice: an observational study. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2013;200(6):1401-8.
- 71. Aujero MP, Gavenonis SC, Benjamin R, Zhang Z, Holt JS. Clinical Performance of Synthesized Two-dimensional Mammography Combined with Tomosynthesis in a Large Screening Population. Radiology. 2017;283(1):70-6.
- 72. Marinovich ML, Hunter KE, Macaskill P, Houssami N. Breast Cancer Screening Using Tomosynthesis or Mammography: A Meta-analysis of Cancer Detection and Recall. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2018;110(9):942-9.
- Berg WA, Zhang Z, Lehrer D, Jong RA, Pisano ED, Barr RG, et al. Detection of breast cancer with addition of annual screening ultrasound or a single screening MRI to mammography in women with elevated breast cancer risk. JAMA. 2012;307(13):1394-404.
- 74. Mann RM, Cho N, Moy L. Breast MRI: State of the Art. Radiology. 2019;292(3):520-36.
- Mann RM, Kuhl CK, Moy L. Contrast-enhanced MRI for breast cancer screening. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2019;50(2):377-90.
- 76. Bakker MF, de Lange SV, Pijnappel RM, Mann RM, Peeters PHM, Monninkhof EM, et al. Supplemental MRI Screening for Women with Extremely Dense Breast Tissue. N Engl J Med. 2019;381(22):2091-102.
- 77. Leithner D, Moy L, Morris EA, Marino MA, Helbich TH, Pinker K. Abbreviated MRI of the Breast: Does It Provide Value? J Magn Reson Imaging. 2019;49(7):e85-e100.
- Andersson I, Aspegren K, Janzon L, Landberg T, Lindholm K, Linell F, et al. Mammographic screening and mortality from breast cancer: the Malmo mammographic screening trial. BMJ. 1988;297(6654):943-8.
- 79. Tabar L, Fagerberg CJ, Gad A, Baldetorp L, Holmberg LH, Grontoft O, et al. Reduction in mortality from breast cancer after mass screening with mammography. Randomised trial from the Breast Cancer Screening Working Group of the Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare. Lancet. 1985;1(8433):829-32.
- 80. European Commission Initiative on Breast Cancer: European guidelines on breast cancer screening and diagnosis https://healthcarequality.jrc.ec.europa.eu/ecibc/european-breast-cancer-guidelines2022 [updated 26/01/22.
- Olsson S, Andersson I, Karlberg I, Bjurstam N, Frodis E, Hakansson S. Implementation of service screening with mammography in Sweden: from pilot study to nationwide programme. J Med Screen. 2000;7(1):14-8.
- 82. Lagerlund M, Akesson A, Zackrisson S. Population-based mammography screening attendance in Sweden 2017-2018: A cross-sectional register study to assess the impact of sociodemographic factors. Breast. 2021;59:16-26.
- 83. Socialstyrelsen. Screening för bröstcancer Rekommendation och bedömningsunderlag. 2015 21/05/15.

- Lang K, Nergarden M, Andersson I, Rosso A, Zackrisson S. False positives in breast cancer screening with one-view breast tomosynthesis: An analysis of findings leading to recall, work-up and biopsy rates in the Malmo Breast Tomosynthesis Screening Trial. Eur Radiol. 2016;26(11):3899-907.
- 85. Bolejko A, Hagell P, Wann-Hansson C, Zackrisson S. Prevalence, Long-term Development, and Predictors of Psychosocial Consequences of False-Positive Mammography among Women Attending Population-Based Screening. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2015;24(9):1388-97.
- 86. Roman M, Hofvind S, von Euler-Chelpin M, Castells X. Long-term risk of screendetected and interval breast cancer after false-positive results at mammography screening: joint analysis of three national cohorts. Br J Cancer. 2019;120(2):269-75.
- Perry N, Broeders M, de Wolf C, Tornberg S, Holland R, von Karsa L. European guidelines for quality assurance in breast cancer screening and diagnosis. 4th ed: Luxembourg: Offie for Official Publications of the European Communities; 2006.
- Bare M, Tora N, Salas D, Sentis M, Ferrer J, Ibanez J, et al. Mammographic and clinical characteristics of different phenotypes of screen-detected and interval breast cancers in a nationwide screening program. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2015;154(2):403-15.
- 89. Bellio G, Marion R, Giudici F, Kus S, Tonutti M, Zanconati F, et al. Interval Breast Cancer Versus Screen-Detected Cancer: Comparison of Clinicopathologic Characteristics in a Single-Center Analysis. Clin Breast Cancer. 2017.
- 90. Yaffe MJ. What should the burden of proof be for acceptance of a new breast-cancer screening technique? Lancet. 2004;364(9440):1111-2.
- 91. Marmot MG, Altman DG, Cameron DA, Dewar JA, Thompson SG, Wilcox M. The benefits and harms of breast cancer screening: an independent review. Br J Cancer. 2013;108(11):2205-40.
- 92. Sanders ME, Schuyler PA, Dupont WD, Page DL. The natural history of low-grade ductal carcinoma in situ of the breast in women treated by biopsy only revealed over 30 years of long-term follow-up. Cancer. 2005;103(12):2481-4.
- 93. Hendrick RE. Obligate Overdiagnosis Due to Mammographic Screening: A Direct Estimate for U.S. Women. Radiology. 2018;287(2):391-7.
- 94. Zackrisson S, Andersson I, Janzon L, Manjer J, Garne JP. Rate of over-diagnosis of breast cancer 15 years after end of Malmo mammographic screening trial: follow-up study. BMJ. 2006;332(7543):689-92.
- 95. Bulliard JL, Beau AB, Njor S, Wu WY, Procopio P, Nickson C, et al. Breast cancer screening and overdiagnosis. Int J Cancer. 2021.
- 96. Jacklyn G, Bell K, Hayen A. Assessing the efficacy of cancer screening. Public Health Res Pract. 2017;27(3).
- 97. Gotzsche PC, Nielsen M. Screening for breast cancer with mammography. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2011(1):CD001877.
- 98. Trimboli RM, Giorgi Rossi P, Battisti NML, Cozzi A, Magni V, Zanardo M, et al. Do we still need breast cancer screening in the era of targeted therapies and precision medicine? Insights Imaging. 2020;11(1):105.

- 99. Njor SH, Paci E, Rebolj M. As you like it: How the same data can support manifold views of overdiagnosis in breast cancer screening. Int J Cancer. 2018;143(6):1287-94.
- 100. Socialstyrelsen. Nationell utvärdering screening med mammografi. 2022.
- 101. Perry N, Broeders M, de Wolf C, Tornberg S, Holland R, von Karsa L. European guidelines for quality assurance in breast cancer screening and diagnosis. Fourth edition--summary document. Ann Oncol. 2008;19(4):614-22.
- 102. Lehman CD, Arao RF, Sprague BL, Lee JM, Buist DS, Kerlikowske K, et al. National Performance Benchmarks for Modern Screening Digital Mammography: Update from the Breast Cancer Surveillance Consortium. Radiology. 2017;283(1):49-58.
- 103. Hawass NE. Comparing the sensitivities and specificities of two diagnostic procedures performed on the same group of patients. Br J Radiol. 1997;70(832):360-6.
- Kirkwood B, Sterne J. Essential Medical Statistics. Second ed: Blackwell Science Ltd; 2003.
- 105. Pattacini P, Nitrosi A, Giorgi Rossi P, Duffy SW, Iotti V, Ginocchi V, et al. A Randomized Trial Comparing Breast Cancer Incidence and Interval Cancers after Tomosynthesis Plus Mammography versus Mammography Alone. Radiology. 2022;303(2):256-66.
- 106. Skaane P, Bandos AI, Niklason LT, Sebuodegard S, Osteras BH, Gullien R, et al. Digital Mammography versus Digital Mammography Plus Tomosynthesis in Breast Cancer Screening: The Oslo Tomosynthesis Screening Trial. Radiology. 2019;291(1):23-30.
- 107. Bernardi D, Caumo F, Macaskill P, Ciatto S, Pellegrini M, Brunelli S, et al. Effect of integrating 3D-mammography (digital breast tomosynthesis) with 2D-mammography on radiologists' true-positive and false-positive detection in a population breast screening trial. European Journal of Cancer. 2014;50(7):1232-8.
- 108. Bernardi D, Macaskill P, Pellegrini M, Valentini M, Fanto C, Ostillio L, et al. Breast cancer screening with tomosynthesis (3D mammography) with acquired or synthetic 2D mammography compared with 2D mammography alone (STORM-2): a population-based prospective study. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(8):1105-13.
- 109. Bahl M, Gaffney S, McCarthy AM, Lowry KP, Dang PA, Lehman CD. Breast Cancer Characteristics Associated with 2D Digital Mammography versus Digital Breast Tomosynthesis for Screening-detected and Interval Cancers. Radiology. 2018;287(1):49-57.
- 110. Caumo F, Romanucci G, Hunter K, Zorzi M, Brunelli S, Macaskill P, et al. Comparison of breast cancers detected in the Verona screening program following transition to digital breast tomosynthesis screening with cancers detected at digital mammography screening. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2018;170(2):391-7.
- 111. Pattacini P, Nitrosi A, Giorgi Rossi P, Duffy SW, Iotti V, Ginocchi V, et al. A Randomized Trial Comparing Breast Cancer Incidence and Interval Cancers after Tomosynthesis Plus Mammography versus Mammography Alone. Radiology. 2022;303(2):256-66.

- 112. Bernardi D, Gentilini MA, De Nisi M, Pellegrini M, Fanto C, Valentini M, et al. Effect of implementing digital breast tomosynthesis (DBT) instead of mammography on population screening outcomes including interval cancer rates: Results of the Trento DBT pilot evaluation. Breast. 2019(50):135-40.
- 113. Houssami N, Bernardi D, Caumo F, Brunelli S, Fanto C, Valentini M, et al. Interval breast cancers in the 'screening with tomosynthesis or standard mammography' (STORM) population-based trial. Breast. 2018;38:150-3.
- 114. Conant EF, Zuckerman SP, McDonald ES, Weinstein SP, Korhonen KE, Birnbaum JA, et al. Five Consecutive Years of Screening with Digital Breast Tomosynthesis: Outcomes by Screening Year and Round. Radiology. 2020:191751.
- 115. Hovda T, Brandal SHB, Sebuodegard S, Holen AS, Bjorndal H, Skaane P, et al. Screening outcome for consecutive examinations with digital breast tomosynthesis versus standard digital mammography in a population-based screening program. Eur Radiol. 2019;12:6991-9.
- 116. Caumo F, Montemezzi S, Romanucci G, Brunelli S, Bricolo P, Cugola L, et al. Repeat Screening Outcomes with Digital Breast Tomosynthesis Plus Synthetic Mammography for Breast Cancer Detection: Results from the Prospective Verona Pilot Study. Radiology. 2021;298(1):49-57.
- 117. Lagerlund M, Drake I, Wirfält E, Sontrop JM, Zackrisson S. Health-related lifestyle factors and mammography screening attendance in a Swedish cohort study. Eur J Cancer Prev. 2015;24(1):44-50.
- 118. Lagerlund M, Sontrop JM, Zackrisson S. Psychosocial factors and attendance at a population-based mammography screening program in a cohort of Swedish women. BMC Womens Health. 2014;14(1):33.
- de la Rochefordiere A, Asselain B, Campana F, Scholl SM, Fenton J, Vilcoq JR, et al. Age as prognostic factor in premenopausal breast carcinoma. Lancet. 1993;341(8852):1039-43.
- 120. Commission E. European Commission Initiative on Breast Cancer (ECIBC): European guidelines on breast cancer screening and diagnosis 2020 20/05/2020.
- 121. Lauritzen AD, Rodriguez-Ruiz A, von Euler-Chelpin MC, Lynge E, Vejborg I, Nielsen M, et al. An Artificial Intelligence-based Mammography Screening Protocol for Breast Cancer: Outcome and Radiologist Workload. Radiology. 2022;304(1):41-9.
- 122. Larsen M, Aglen CF, Lee CI, Hoff SR, Lund-Hanssen H, Lang K, et al. Artificial Intelligence Evaluation of 122 969 Mammography Examinations from a Populationbased Screening Program. Radiology. 2022;303(3):502-11.
- 123. Taylor-Phillips S, Seedat F, Kijauskaite G, Marshall J, Halligan S, Hyde C, et al. UK National Screening Committee's approach to reviewing evidence on artificial intelligence in breast cancer screening. Lancet Digit Health. 2022;4(7):e558-e65.
- Gilbert FJ, Selamoglu A. Personalised screening: is this the way forward? Clin Radiol. 2018;73(4):327-33.
- 125. Weigel S, Heindel W, Hense HW, Decker T, Gerss J, Kerschke L, et al. Breast Density and Breast Cancer Screening with Digital Breast Tomosynthesis: A TOSYMA Trial Subanalysis. Radiology. 2022:221006.

THE OVERALL AIM of the research in this thesis was to investigate potential benefits and challenges of breast tomosynthesis in breast cancer screening. The studies focus on the performance of breast tomosynthesis in screening, in terms of screening performance measurements, the subtypes of breast cancer that are detected, screening efficacy, and false-positive recalls.

KRISTIN JOHNSON, M.D., is a radiologist and is currently working at Skåne University Hospital in Sweden.







Radiology Diagnostics Department of Translational Medicine

Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2023:11 ISBN 978-91-8021-350-9 ISSN 1652-8220

